MAY 2022

# BGOL REALTY CHECK UPDATED ASSESSMENT OF OIL AND GAS COMPANY CLIMATE PLANS



This briefing was written by David Tong with contributions from Kelly Trout. Both are with Oil Change International. For more information, contact: David Tong at Oil Change International, david.tong@priceofoil.org

Design: paul@hellopaul.com

Front Cover: "Venezia: the first green refinery" by Eni (CC BY-NC 2.0) Back Cover: Pollution from Oil in the Niger Delta (CC BY-ND 2.0) Copyedit: Abby Klionsky

May 2022

Oil Change International is a research, communications, and advocacy organization focused on exposing the true costs of fossil fuels and facilitating the coming transition towards clean energy.

Oil Change International 714 G Street SE Washington, DC 20003 USA www.priceofoil.org

#### THIS BRIEFING IS RELEASED IN COLLABORATION WITH:



### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
INTRODUCTION	5
NOTES ON METHODOLOGY	5
UPDATING OUR BASELINE	7
THE BIG PICTURE AND THE URGENT NEED FOR A RAPID MANAGED DECLINE	7
UPDATED BASELINES FOR OIL AND GAS COMPANY CLIMATE COMMITMENTS	9
STILL FAILING: HOW THE OIL MAJORS' CLIMATE	17
	1 <b>3</b> 17
BIG OIL AND GAS COMPANIES ON TRACK	15
ANALYSIS BY COMPANY	16
BP	16
CHEVRON	17
ENI	18
EQUINOR	19
EXXONMOBIL	19
REPSOL	20
SHELL	21
TOTALENERGIES	23
CONCLUSION	25

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Never before has the case for keeping oil, fossil gas, and coal in the ground been stronger.

The August 2021 Working Group I report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's (IPCC) Sixth Assessment Report highlights the critical importance of stopping global heating below 1.5 degrees Celsius (°C). Also in 2021, the International Energy Agency (IEA) concluded that there is no room for new fossil fuel expansion beyond fields and mines already under development in its first-ever full 1.5°C-aligned scenario. Then, in March 2022, researchers at the Tyndall Centre found that in order to preserve even a 50:50 chance of keeping warming below 1.5°C, we need "immediate and deep cuts in the production of all fossil fuels," with oil and gas production ending in all nations by no later than 2050, and in the wealthiest nations by 2034.

Since we released the original *Big Oil Reality Check* in September 2020, big oil and gas companies have continued to announce new climate pledges and plans – but these have remained grossly insufficient compared to the bare minimum required for limiting warming to 1.5°C.

Oil and gas money has also partly fueled Russia's war machine. Responding to public pressure, many oil companies have scrambled to disentangle themselves from holdings and operations in Russia, while others have retained ties to the country. These companies should not be congratulated for extracting every last dollar of revenue that they can from Russia, then exiting at the last possible moment. This is not a managed decline in production based on science and equity, but a crisis response – with an enormous human cost.

Figure ES-1: CO<sub>2</sub> emissions 'committed' by developed oil, gas, and coal reserves, compared to remaining carbon

In this context, this analysis updates the 10 minimum criteria offered in *Big Oil Reality Check* for assessing whether oil and gas companies' climate change promises and strategies could align with the Paris Agreement, and then assesses the current claims of eight of the largest integrated U.S. and European oil and gas companies: BP, Chevron, Eni, Equinor, ExxonMobil, Repsol, Shell, and TotalEnergies (formerly Total).

Past Oil Change International research has shown that the fossil fuel industry has already invested in developing more oil, gas, and coal than the world can afford to burn, as shown in Figure ES-1.

Despite this and despite the IEA's clear conclusion that there is no room for new oil and gas production beyond projects already under development, big oil and gas companies are continuing to search for new fields and continuing



Sources: Oil Change International analysis based on data from Rystad Energy, Trout et al. 2022, IPCC, and Global Carbon Project.<sup>1</sup> Remaining carbon budgets shown are as of the start of 2022.

.

to put forward new projects for investment. These eight companies alone are involved in over 200 new projects expected to be approved for development from 2022 to 2025. The oil and gas production enabled by these new final investment decisions over this period could cause an additional 8.6 gigatonnes (Gt) of carbon pollution – equivalent to more than one quarter of the world's total energy sector emissions in 2020, and equivalent to the lifetime emissions of 77 new coal power plants. Our analysis shows that all eight of these companies' climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient.** Chevron and ExxonMobil are assessed as **grossly insufficient on all criteria**.

The criteria and ratings are shown in Table ES-1.





Sources: Oil Change International analysis using data from Rystad Energy, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, IPCC<sup>2</sup>



#### Table ES-1: Applying the criteria to assess oil and gas majors' climate plans

			Ambition	1			Integ	ırity		People-centered transitions			
	Stop explora- tion	Stop approving new extraction projects	Decline o produ Starting now?	il and gas uction By 2030?	Set explicit end date for oil and gas extraction and long-term production phase-out plan,	Set absolute target(s) to reduce all its emissions, including value chain omissions	Do not rely on carbon sequestra- tion or offsets	Be honest about fossil gas as high carbon	End lobbying and ads that obstruct climate solutions	Commit plans and funding to support workers' transitions into new sectors	Uphold human rights and Indige- nous Peoples' rights, including to Free, Prior, and		
				<30%	aligned with 1.5°C	Dartially					Informed Consent		
bp	Only in new countries	No	No	drop by 2030, fore- cast not pledged	No	intensity- only, unresolved Scope 3 loopholes <sup>a</sup>	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards		
Chevron	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No		
eni	No	No	No	Plateau by 2025, de- cline only for oil	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards		
equinor	No	No	No	No	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards		
ExonMobil	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No		
REPJOL	No	No	No	No	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards		
Shell	No	No	Drop forecast, but not pledged	Drop forecast, but not pledged	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards		
TotalEnergies	No	No	No	No	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards		

#### COLOR CODE FOR RATING COMPANY COMMITMENTS AGAINST CRITERIA

Agreement. The companies that have

Grossly insufficient Insufficient		ent	Partially aligned		being aligned	Fully aligned	
Ultimately, no major oil an	d gas	collect	ively done the most to fuel	the	demand for fos	sil fuels and to choke	
company considered in th	is analysis	climate	e crisis cannot be trusted to	)	off their produc	ction. Governments and	
comes anywhere close to	the bare	confroi	nt it meaningfully. Both pu	blic-	the financial se	ctor each have key roles	
minimum for alignment w	ith the Paris	and pri	vate-sector decision-make	ers	to play.		

a A carbon-intensity target is a target that only aims to reduce some percentage of emissions per unit of product sold, rather than the absolute total of a company's carbon pollution. Scope 3 emissions are a company's supply-chain emissions, notably including emissions from burning oil and gas produced or sold by the company to individual consumers or otherwise. For more detail, see Box 5.

must take action both to destroy the

#### BOX ES-1: QUESTIONS TO ASK OIL AND GAS COMPANIES

When evaluating oil and gas climate pledges, here are some critical questions to ask:

- What proportion of your current fossil fuel production is covered by your commitment, accounting for all extraction in which you have a financial stake?
- What volume of oil and gas do you expect to produce in 2025? In 2030? Are you actually committing to begin winding it down this decade? Will you reduce your production by 3% to 4% per annum between now and 2030?
- Will you terminate all the projects in your current development pipeline that have not already received a final investment decision, to align with the IEA's 1.5°C scenario? If not, what projects in your current development pipeline will you commit to terminating in order to meet these goals?

- How much money are you projecting to invest in carbon capture and storage, negative emissions technologies, or other fuels that still pollute, such as biomass, versus renewable technologies like wind and solar?
- How much carbon will your company have to capture through these technologies by 2050 to meet your target if you continue to extract fossil fuels?
- By what year will your company cease extracting oil and gas?
- What just transition plan have you developed in dialogue with workers, affected communities, and governments to transition workers to high-quality jobs in other sectors?
- What policies do you have in place to safeguard human rights and Indigenous Peoples' rights? What policies are in place to obtain Free, Prior, and Informed Consent from Indigenous Peoples before operating on their land?

OMBSEII M

# RIGHTHERE, RIGHTNO WE ARE DRAWING THE

### INTRODUCTION

The case for keeping oil, fossil gas, and coal in the ground and transitioning to clean, renewable energy has never been stronger. It is unsurprising, therefore, that big oil and gas companies have issued many new climate pledges, promises, and plans over the last 18 months, attempting to portray their business models as part of the energy transition.

While much has changed in global energy markets since we released the original *Big Oil Reality Check* in September 2020,<sup>3</sup> one thing has remained constant: the companies that have done the most to cause the climate crisis cannot be trusted when they claim to be part of solving it.

In 2020, the global oil market spun into an unmanaged decline, driven by three converging factors: unparalleled demand destruction in the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic, an oil price shock, and the long-term structural decline driven by the transition to renewable energy.<sup>4</sup>

In that context, the first edition of *Big Oil Reality Check* warned that those events provided no guarantee that fossil fuel production would stay in long-term decline, that this decline would be at the pace required to align with limiting warming to 1.5 degrees Celsius (°C), or that this decline would be an equitable one – unless governments intervened to manage the decline in production and to implement just transition measures.

This warning proved accurate. In December 2021, the International Energy Agency (IEA) forecast that global oil demand would return to prepandemic levels in 2022, reaching 99.5 million barrels of oil equivalent per day (mboe/d).<sup>5</sup> Whereas oil prices in March 2020 fell rapidly, oil prices in March



2022 spiked to record highs as countries responded to the Russian invasion of Ukraine.<sup>6</sup> Soaring oil and gas prices are delivering record profits for big oil and gas companies. Despite calls to "build back better" during the pandemic recovery phase, some 40 percent of the public money that governments worldwide injected into the energy sector in their COVID-19 recovery packages went to fossil fuels.<sup>7</sup> Private finance also continues to fund oil, gas, and coal expansion; since the Paris Agreement was adopted, banks have funneled USD 4.6 trillion to fossil fuels, including USD 742 billion in 2021 alone.8

Yet, the case for ending oil and gas expansion and ensuring a rapid managed decline of the industry has never been clearer or more urgent. The Working Group I report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's (IPCC) *Sixth Assessment Report* in August 2021 warned that there will be increasing incidence of unprecedented extreme climate events even at a warming of 1.5°C, the limit set under the Paris Agreement, and that these extremes will get worse for every additional fraction of a degree of warming.<sup>9</sup>

While historically big oil and gas companies have relied on IEA scenarios to justify their expansion plans, the IEA concluded that there is no room for new fossil fuel expansion beyond fields and mines already under development in their first ever full 1.5°C-aligned scenario, included in the 2021 *World Energy Outlook*.<sup>10</sup> A March 2022 report by researchers at the Tyndall Centre concluded that, in order to preserve even a 50:50 chance at limiting warming to 1.5°C, we need "immediate and deep cuts in the production of all fossil fuels" with oil and gas production ending in all nations by no later than 2050, and in the wealthiest nations by 2034.<sup>11</sup>

Further, Russia's February 2022 invasion of Ukraine provides a clear example of the human cost of fossil fuels; oil and gas revenues from U.S. and European oil majors are responsible for as much as USD 95 billion for Putin's war chest since the invasion of Crimea in 2014.<sup>12</sup> Oil companies should not be congratulated for extracting every last drop of profit that they can from Russian oil and gas.

The phase-out of oil and gas production must occur so rapidly now in part because oil and gas companies have spent decades blocking and delaying policy solutions, while lobbying for public money to prop up their polluting business practices. Consequently, it remains important to evaluate oil and gas companies' climate pledges and plans critically. This analysis updates the ten-point framework for assessing whether oil and gas companies' climate change promises and strategies meet the minimum criteria to align with the Paris Agreement that we first published in Big Oil Reality Check in 2020. It then assesses the current claims of eight of the largest integrated U.S. and European oil and gas companies: BP, Chevron, Eni, Equinor, ExxonMobil, Repsol, Shell, and TotalEnergies (formerly Total). These are the same companies that we assessed in the original Big Oil Reality Check.

#### NOTES ON METHODOLOGY

Largely as in the original *Big Oil Reality Check*, in this report we:

 Look primarily at the total oil and gas these companies are directly or indirectly extracting from the ground, and the associated carbon pollution, as a consistent baseline and the primary metric of their climate responsibility. However, many integrated oil and gas companies sell more oil than they directly produce. Hence, we have clarified in our integrity criteria that company targets should cover absolute emissions from both production and sales; and

 Use the Rystad Energy UCube database as our primary source for historical and projected data on oil and gas companies' production. These forward-looking projections reflect companies' current asset base (not accounting for pledged changes) and, therefore, can show potential disconnect between companies' current investments and what is implied by their climate pledges. Where Rystad projections are used, they are based on Rystad's long-term base oil price scenario of USD 50/bbl (real \$2022, as of March 2022).



### **UPDATING OUR BASELINE**

#### THE BIG PICTURE AND THE URGENT NEED FOR A RAPID MANAGED DECLINE

In 2015, governments worldwide committed in the Paris Agreement to pursue efforts to keep the global average temperature increase below 1.5°C and to hold it well below 2°C, compared to pre-industrial levels.<sup>13</sup> There is no room for new oil and gas expansion if we are to achieve the Paris goals – rather, limiting warming to 1.5°C ultimately requires a rapid managed decline in oil, gas, and coal production, with some existing fields and mines closed early.

In May 2021, the IEA published its firstever 1.5°C-aligned scenario, called the Net Zero Emissions scenario, finding no role for new oil and gas expansion or finance beyond projects already committed in 2021.<sup>14</sup> The IEA restated this finding in its World Energy Outlook 2021.<sup>15</sup> This is particularly significant, because governments and investors frequently look to the annual World Energy Outlook when making energy policy and investment decisions - and also because the IEA was created after the 1973 oil shocks with an express purpose of securing access to oil for member nations of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development.<sup>16</sup>

Though some have attempted to avoid this conclusion by downplaying the applicability of the Net Zero Emissions scenario,<sup>17</sup> the IEA's conclusion in fact flows from the arithmetic of 1.5°C. Oil and gas fields typically produce for 15 to 20 years, and production rates decline over time as extraction reduces reservoir pressures. This decline is generally around four percent annually for conventional fields.<sup>b</sup> Limiting



warming to 1.5°C requires a very similar rate of decline. In the IEA's 1.5°C scenario, oil consumption falls by 3.5 percent per year and gas consumption falls by 2.6 percent per year on average between 2025 and 2030, which then accelerates to declines of 5.4 percent (oil) and 5.3 percent (gas) per year between 2030 and 2040.18 The Production Gap Report finds that in IPCC 1.5°C scenarios, global oil production declines by a median of four percent and gas production declines by a median of three percent each year between 2020 and 2030.19 To preserve alignment with 1.5°C, there is no room for new oil and gas production beyond existing fields.<sup>20</sup>

Importantly, scenarios that do not rely on unrealistic and risky assumptions about extraordinary growth in carbon capture and storage (CCS) or carbon dioxide removal (CDR) in the near future require a faster rate of decline, and thus not only an end to oil, gas, and coal expansion but an accelerated phase-out of existing production. The IEA's 1.5°C scenario depends on less carbon dioxide removal than some other scenarios, but still includes a 4,000 percent increase in energy sector CCS by 2030.<sup>21</sup> If anything, the IEA's conclusion is a conservative one. Oil Change International research shows that the fossil fuel industry has already invested in developing *more* oil, gas, and coal than the world can afford to burn under the Paris Agreement. By comparing the  $CO_2$  emissions from burning only the fossil fuels in already-operating or under-construction fields and mines to remaining carbon budgets aligned with the Paris temperature limits, we find (Figure 1):<sup>c</sup>

- Burning just the oil, gas, and coal in existing fields and mines would far exceed the carbon budget for a 50 percent chance of staying below
   1.5°C warming, and risk pushing the world beyond 2°C warming; and
- Even if global coal use ended overnight, already-developed oil and gas reserves would still push the world beyond 1.5°C warming.

Again, the implication is that ceasing new development is not enough - some oil and gas fields that are already approved and operating must be decommissioned early.

b The Rystad UCube projects average annual production declines of 4.4 percent from existing oil fields and 4.3 percent from existing gas fields between 2025 and 2030.
 c This analysis does not include emissions from land use change or cement. Previous versions of this analysis included optimistic estimates of emissions reductions from those sectors. Factoring those in would mean that burning the fossil fuels in existing developed reserves would exceed our 1.5°C or 2°C carbon budgets by even more.<sup>22</sup>

Figure 1: CO<sub>2</sub> emissions committed by developed oil, gas, and coal reserves, compared to remaining carbon budgets to stay within the Paris goals



Sources: Oil Change International analysis based on data from Rystad Energy, Trout et al. 2022, IPCC, IEA, and Global Carbon Project.<sup>23</sup> Remaining carbon budgets shown are as of the start of 2022.

The developed reserves shown are in already-operating or under-construction projects, meaning the infrastructure has already been built, capital invested, and workers employed. This creates "carbon lock-in," and means that it is more difficult to limit extraction from these projects compared to those not yet built.<sup>24</sup> Closing an existing field or mine early is generally more challenging, both politically and economically, than preventing the development of a new field or mine.

Equity arguments must also be considered. Article 2(2) of the Paris Agreement reads:<sup>25</sup> "This Agreement will be implemented to reflect equity and the principle of common but differentiated responsibilities and respective capabilities, in the light of different national circumstances."

This requires the wealthiest nations with economies less dependent on oil and gas revenues to lead, closing fields earlier and reaching earlier phase-out dates.<sup>26</sup> The Tyndall Centre report argues that the wealthiest countries with the highest capacity to reduce oil and gas production (which it categorizes as "Group 1" nations) should phase out production by no later than 2034 for a 50:50 chance of limiting warming to 1.5°C.<sup>27</sup> This countryby-country equity analysis is not necessarily directly applicable to oil and gas companies. More analysis is needed. For example, there are questions about whether a company's decline rate and phase-out date should be calculated based on the countries in which its production occurs, or based on the location of the company's headquarters. All the companies considered in this analysis are based in wealthy nations with diverse economies, categorized as Group 1 nations by the Tyndall Centre study. Overall, as shown in Table 1, more than half these companies' production occurs in Group 1 nations, but the proportion of production in these nations varies significantly from company to company.

### Table 1: Proportion of companies' 2021 production taking place in wealthy countries with low oil and gas dependence

Company	Percentage
BP	35%
Chevron	55%
Eni	13%
Equinor	86%
ExxonMobil	75%
Repsol	35%
Shell	44%
TotalEnergies	51%
Total	52%

Source: Oil Change International calculation using data from Rystad Energy UCube (March 2022) and Calverley and Anderson (2022).<sup>28</sup>

#### BOX 1: EQUITY AND CLIMATE JUSTICE IN THE PHASE-OUT OF FOSSIL FUEL PRODUCTION

Ensuring a just and sustainable energy transition is critical as governments begin to plan to phase out fossil fuel production to limit global warming to 1.5°C – and companies like those analyzed here must also be challenged on equity in their climate plans.

A 2020 study in the journal *Climate Policy* by researchers Greg Muttitt and Sivan Kartha presents a framework for equitably curbing fossil fuel extraction, proposing five principles that should be applied in order to manage a just and rapid decline:<sup>29</sup>

- Phase down global extraction at a pace consistent with 1.5°C, using both economic and regulatory approaches, including extraction taxes and licensing moratoria.
- 2. Enable a just transition for workers and communities, including through sound investments in low emission sectors, social protection for fossil-fuel workers, and local economic diversification.
- 3. **Curb extraction consistent with environmental justice**, prioritizing ending extraction where communities disproportionately experience the harms of extraction (such as pollution), not the benefits.

- 4. Reduce extraction fastest where social costs of transition are least, meaning that wealthier, diversified economies must phase down production more quickly, as they can better mitigate and absorb the adverse impacts on workers and communities.<sup>d 30</sup>
- 5. **Share transition costs fairly**, so that the largest burden is borne by those with the greatest ability to pay, meaning that wealthy countries which have already benefited the most from past extraction bear the most cost.

Major oil and gas companies have been consistent obstacles to climate justice. These companies and their investors have profited from fossil fuel extraction on the backs of human rights abuses, the violation of Indigenous Peoples' rights, and pollution of local communities, while deliberately blocking climate solutions. Notably, Muttitt and Kartha suggest that an equitable transition "may require removing corporate protections in order to apply protections to the workers, communities and societies that do not currently enjoy them."<sup>31</sup>

#### UPDATED BASELINES FOR OIL AND GAS COMPANY CLIMATE COMMITMENTS

In the original Big Oil Reality Check in 2020, we proposed 10 minimum criteria that must be met before a company's climate pledges and plans can even be eligible for consistency with the Paris Agreement goal of limiting warming to 1.5°C. Even if a company's climate commitment met all 10 criteria, the commitment would not necessarily be consistent with limiting warming to 1.5°C or well below 2°C We have revised these criteria slightly, particularly to take into account analysis published since 2020 and feedback received after we published Big Oil Reality Check. These changes are relatively small, but significant.

The original criteria covered ambition, integrity, and transition planning. The revised criteria cover ambition, integrity, and **people-centered transitions**. This change reflects both the reality that limiting warming to 1.5°C is only one element of the Paris Agreement, and the critical importance of the transition to clean energy being done in a way that upholds human rights and the rights of Indigenous Peoples.

This section sets out the 10 criteria across those three categories, and then explains some elements that are not factored into this analysis.<sup>e</sup>

d The recent Tyndall Centre report on phase-out date for fossil fuel production provides a detailed framework for assessing and applying this principle of equity.<sup>30</sup>

e For a full explanation and justification of this approach and the criteria used, please refer to the original Big Oil Reality Check

#### Table 2: Ten criteria for assessing oil and gas companies' climate pledges and plans

Category	<b>Criteria</b> (Re criteria itali	evised cized)	Explanation
Ambition	Stop exploration		To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must end exploration for new oil and gas, given that already-developed reserves exceed our carbon budget for 1.5°C or well-below 2°C, and an even greater quantity of reserves is already discovered but not yet developed.
	Stop appro extraction (	oving new projects	To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must immediately stop approving new projects that will add to the world's already excessive stock of developed reserves.
	Decline oil and gas production	Starting now? By 2030?	To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must commit to putting their fossil fuel production into structural decline, reducing it year-over-year from 2022 onwards, on a trajectory aligned with 1.5°C.
			To be able to limit warming to 1.5°C, it is critical that we halve carbon emissions globally by 2030. The only reliable way to do this is to cut fossil fuel production – starting immediately.
			production now and companies that may commit to cutting production by the end of this decade but have no pledge to reduce production in the interim.
Set explicit end date for oil and gas extraction and a long-term production phase-out plan, aligned with 1.5°C			To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must have an explicit end date for oil and gas production that is no later than 2050, and a credible, potentially 1.5°C-aligned plan to get there.
			Ultimately, we need to zero out global fossil fuel emissions, which means phasing out fossil fuel production.
			For an equitable phase-out, some oil and gas companies will need to phase out production earlier, but this analysis uses 2050, because it is the last date for any country phase-out, suggested in the Tyndall Centre report's analysis. <sup>33</sup>
Integrity	Set absolute target(s) to reduce all its emissions, including value chain emissions		To be rated as "Close to being aligned," a company must have a credible, Paris-aligned absolute emissions reduction-target that covers its complete value chain, including all oil and gas extracted (including from fields or mines that they own equity in but do not operate) and all oil and gas sold.
			To be rated as "Fully aligned" a company must also have credible, Paris-aligned interim absolute emissions reduction-targets in the near and medium term, not only by 2050, and should include gross emissions targets, not just net targets.
	Do not rely sequestrati offsets	on carbon on or	To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must not depend on any significant carbon dioxide capture or removal, future net negative emissions, or ongoing offsetting. Any use of such measures should be reserved for residual emissions in the hardest-to-abate sectors, which do not include fossil fuel companies.
Be honest about fossil gas as high carbon End lobbying and ads		about fossil carbon	To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must acknowledge that fossil gas and gas-based hydrogen are high carbon and are not transition or "bridge" fuels, given zero-carbon, renewable alternatives.
	End lobbying and ads that obstruct climate solutions		To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must commit to not obscure or obstruct climate policy, either directly or indirectly, through industry associations.
			One key indicator used in this assessment is whether the company has withdrawn from industry associations that oppose climate policy.
People- centered transitions	cople- enteredCommit plans and funding to support workers' transitions into new sectors		To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must explicitly commit to entering into tripartite or multipartite dialogue with workers, governments, and other stakeholders (such as Indigenous Peoples and other affected communities) to develop robust just transition plans. These plans should be accountable to trade unions and local stakeholders and should guarantee safeguards to protect workers' livelihoods and help them transition to high-quality jobs in new sectors.
	Uphold hun including In Peoples' rig including to	man rights, ndigenous ghts, p Free,	To be rated as "Fully aligned," a company must have policies in place to ensure that its operations comply with human rights and Indigenous Peoples' rights, and demonstrably be applying these policies to prevent any violations of these rights.
	Prior, and Ir Consent	nformed	The Paris Agreement expressly acknowledges these rights, alongside the rights of other groups of people. <sup>34</sup>

#### BOX 2: FOSSIL GAS IS NOT A "BRIDGE" FUEL<sup>35</sup>

- 1. **Gas breaks the carbon budget:** As shown in Figure 1, the economically recoverable oil, gas, and coal in the world's currently-producing and under-construction extraction projects would take the world far beyond safe climate limits. Further development of untapped gas reserves is inconsistent with the climate goals in the Paris Agreement.
- 2. **Coal-to-gas switching doesn't cut it:** Climate goals require the entire global energy sector to decarbonize by 2050. This means that both coal and gas must be phased out completely. Replacing coal plants with new gas plants will not cut emissions by nearly enough, even if methane leakage is kept to a minimum.
- 3. Low-cost renewables can displace coal and gas: The dramatic and ongoing declines in cost for wind and solar disrupt the business model for gas in the power sector. Wind and solar will play an increasing role in replacing retiring fossil fuel capacity.
- 4. Gas is not essential for grid reliability: While wind and solar require balancing to constantly meet electricity demand, gas is neither the only, nor the best, resource

available for doing so. Battery storage is quickly becoming competitive with gas plants (known as "peakers") designed for this purpose. Wind and solar plants coupled with battery storage are also becoming a competitive, "dispatchable" source of energy. Managing high levels of wind and solar on the grid requires optimizing a wide range of technologies and solutions, including battery storage, demand response, and transmission. There is no reason to favor gas as the primary solution.

- 5. New gas infrastructure locks in carbon pollution: Multibillion-dollar gas infrastructure built today is designed to operate for decades to come. Given the barriers to closing down infrastructure ahead of its expected economic lifespan, it is critical to stop building new infrastructure whose full lifetime emissions will not fit within Paris-aligned carbon budgets.
- 6. **Fossil gas has a human cost:** Fossil gas infrastructure and use has been associated with negative health impacts and other serious harms to people and communities. Building new fossil gas infrastructure will stand in the way of a just transition for workers and communities.



#### WHAT IS NOT INCLUDED

There are two additional matters frequently highlighted by oil and gas companies and commentators that are not included in this analysis, as neither is necessarily indicative of alignment with climate targets. Rather, both are factors that oil and gas companies can use to hide increasing carbon pollution.<sup>36</sup> These factors are:

 Investment in renewable energy, which we have not considered for three reasons. First, a company can both increase its investment in renewable energy and increase its overall contribution to the climate crisis if that investment is not paired with cutting fossil fuel production. Second, there are major risks associated with private companies that have been tied to human rights violations and corruption for decades having significant influence over the shift toward renewable energy. These risks particularly apply to the oil and gas companies that are most responsible for creating the climate crisis.<sup>37</sup> Third, the proportion of oil and gas companies' capital expenditure directed to renewable energy remains tiny when compared to continued exploration and production of oil and gas.<sup>38</sup>

2. Carbon intensity targets, which we consider insufficient because they aim to cut carbon pollution only

relative to productivity or output, and do not guarantee overall reductions in emissions. If a company increases the volume of oil and gas production while reducing the emissions per barrel or cubic meter, the company can still increase absolute emissions.<sup>39</sup> No target that allows for an oil or gas company to increase its production or emissions can be Parisaligned. Carbon intensity targets may in some cases be a useful supplement alongside absolute targets, but are not a substitute.

#### BOX 3: OIL AND GAS IN LIGHT OF RUSSIA'S INVASION OF UKRAINE

Russia's war machine is partly being fueled by oil and gas money. Eight U.S. and European oil majors — BP, Shell, Wintershall Dea, ExxonMobil, TotalEnergies, Equinor, OMV, and Trafigura — are together responsible for payments of over USD 95 billion to the Russian government via their stakes in Russian oil and gas projects and companies since the 2014 invasion of Crimea.<sup>40</sup> The 2014 invasion was widely condemned as a violation of international law and should have prompted these companies to reconsider their role in financing the Russian military.

BP is responsible for 80 percent of this total, due to its holding in Rosneft. As reported in BP's 2020 annual report, this holding accounts for 30 percent of BP's total 2020 oil and gas production.<sup>41</sup> Though BP has announced that it will divest itself from its share of Rosneft, it is too early to tell what this means for the company's climate pledges and plans – and it is not clear whether that divestment has in fact occurred to date.<sup>42</sup>

Responding to public pressure, many of these oil and gas companies have scrambled to disentangle themselves from holdings and operations in Russia since the invasion of Ukraine in February 2022. These companies should not be congratulated for extracting every last dollar of revenue that they can from Russia, then exiting at the last possible moment. This is not a just transition. Instead of a managed decline in production based on science and equity, this is a short-term crisis response – with an enormous human cost.

Other companies assessed in this analysis continue to operate in Russia. For example, TotalEnergies has said that it will stop buying oil from Russia by the end of 2022 and avoid funding new projects there, but will maintain its minority interests in Russian oil and gas companies and projects.<sup>43</sup>

At the same time, parts of the oil and gas industry and their enablers have cited Russia's invasion of Ukraine as grounds for expanding oil and gas production elsewhere, at odds with the IEA's 1.5°C-aligned scenario.<sup>44</sup>

That one country's reckless decision to wage an unprovoked war can send oil and gas markets spiraling is yet another reason to speed up the transition to clean, renewable energy.

### STILL FAILING: HOW THE OIL MAJORS' CLIMATE PLANS MEASURE UP

#### APPLYING THE FRAMEWORK

We have analyzed the climate pledges or sustainability plans of eight major oil and

gas companies against these 10 criteria. The results are set out in Table 3.

#### Table 3: Applying the criteria to assess oil and gas majors' climate plans

			Ambition	1			Integ	ırity		People-o trans	People-centered transitions			
	Stop explora- tion		Decline o produ	il and gas uction	Set explicit end date for oil and gas	Set absolute	Do not	Be honest	End	Commit plans and	Uphold human rights and Indige-			
		stop approving new extraction projects	Starting now?	By 2030?	extraction and long-term production phase-out plan, aligned with 1.5°C	target(s) to reduce all its emissions, including value chain emissions	rely on carbon sequestra- tion or offsets	about fossil gas as high carbon	and ads that obstruct climate solutions	funding to support workers' transitions into new sectors	nous Peoples' rights, including to Free, Prior, and Informed Consent			
bp	Only in new countries	No	No	<30% drop by 2030, fore- cast not pledged	No	Partially intensity- only, unresolved Scope 3 loopholes <sup>f</sup>	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards			
Chevron	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No			
eni	No	No	No	Plateau by 2025, de- cline only for oil	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards			
equinor	No	No	No	No	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards			
E <b>∕</b> xonMobil	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No			
REPJOL	No	No	No	No	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards			
Shell	No	No	Drop forecast, but not pledged	Drop forecast, but not pledged	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards			
TotalEnergies	No	No	No	No	No	Partially intensity- only	No	No	No	No	Policy lacks meaning- ful safe- guards			

#### COLOR CODE FOR RATING COMPANY COMMITMENTS AGAINST CRITERIA

Grossly insufficient Insuff	ficient Partially aligned	Close to being aligned	Fully aligned	
-----------------------------	---------------------------	------------------------	---------------	--

f Scope 3 emissions are a company's supply chain emissions, notably including emissions from burning any oil and gas produced or sold by the company to individual consumers or otherwise. For more detail, see Box 5.

As this analysis shows, none of the oil and gas majors' commitments pass the baseline test to be considered serious climate plans. Though several companies have set new targets since the original *Big Oil Reality Check*, only five companies' commitments are even in partial alignment with the Paris Agreement on even one criteria: setting absolute targets that cover the oil and gas they produce and sell. While it is a step forward that these companies' 2050 targets now include the emissions from their customers burning the oil and gas they sell, it is notable that all these targets are net targets, depending heavily on CCS and/or offsets and forest planting, rather than true absolute reduction targets. Further, nearly all those companies still rank grossly insufficient on all other criteria. Meaningful near-term action is also lacking. Only three companies expect to drop their production by 2030, and not a single one of those companies anticipates production cuts that are even close to that needed for 1.5°C.

Despite the IEA's clear conclusions last year, no major oil and gas company has yet made a commitment to stop developing new fossil fuel projects.

*Oil pollution in the Lago Agrio oil field in Ecuador.* 



#### BIG OIL AND GAS COMPANIES ON TRACK TO GROW PRODUCTION BY 2030

Though the imperative to reduce oil and gas production this decade is clear, existing assets and planned investments indicate that most of the oil and gas majors we have analyzed are on track to continue increasing their production this decade. Before accounting for pledged divestments from interests in Russia, only Shell was projected to produce less oil in 2030 than it did in 2021. Factoring in BP's pledged exit from Russian assets, the company is on track for a 22 percent decline in production over that same 10-year period. But six of the eight companies analyzed remain on track to produce more total oil and fossil gas in 2030 than in 2021.

Even though many of these companies previously relied on the IEA's analysis, none is aligning its near-term strategies with the IEA's finding that a 1.5°C-aligned scenario leaves no place for new oil and gas projects beyond those already under development.

Instead, they continue to propose new projects. These eight companies alone are leading or invested in over 200 new conventional oil and gas projects projected to receive a final investment decision between the start of 2022 when the IEA said new development should cease - and the end of 2025. If these projects, as well as new shale wells, are approved as planned through 2025, they could result in over 12.5 billion additional barrels of oil and over 61 billion additional cubic feet of fossil gas being produced by 2050.<sup>g</sup> Burning that oil and gas would result in over 8.6 Gt of extra carbon-dioxide pollution in the atmosphere by 2050. That is the equivalent of more than one quarter of the world's total energy-related emissions in 2020, or of the lifecycle emissions of 77 new coal power plants.45



FIGURE 2: CUMULATIVE CO<sub>2</sub> EMISSIONS THAT WOULD RESULT FROM BIG OIL AND GAS COMPANIES' FINAL INVESTMENT DECISIONS FROM 2022 TO 2025

Sources: Oil Change International analysis using data from Rystad Energy, U.S. EPA, and IPCC<sup>46</sup>



### FIGURE 3: PROJECTED CHANGES IN OIL AND GAS COMPANIES' GLOBAL PRODUCTION BY 2025 AND 2030, SHOWING THE EFFECT OF PLEDGED RUSSIAN WITHDRAWALS

Source: Oil Change International calculation using data from the Rystad Energy UCube (April 2022)

g These totals likely undercount the potential emissions "lock-in" from companies' new investments in shale oil and gas production over this same period. This primarily affects data for ExxonMobil and Chevron. The data includes production to 2050 from shale wells the companies are expected to drill within the next three years, but does not capture the longer-term emissions lock-in created by investments in new shale leases and infrastructure. For shale, final investment decisions for production occur at the well level (on a shorter cycle), whereas for conventional projects they occur at the field level.

#### BOX 4: SCOPE 1, 2, AND 3 EMISSIONS

The *Greenhouse Gas Protocol* for company emissions divides emissions into three categories:<sup>47</sup>

- Scope 1: Direct emissions, like emissions from the oil and gas extraction process
- Scope 2: Emissions from generating energy purchased by the company (for example, the emissions in the electricity generated to power a refinery)
- Scope 3: Supply chain emissions, notably including emissions from burning oil and gas produced or sold by the company to individual consumers or otherwise<sup>h</sup>

Given that Scope 3 emissions account for about 85 percent of the industry's carbon pollution,<sup>i 48</sup> any materiality assessment for a major oil or gas company would show that Scope 3 emissions (particularly the emissions from burning the oil and/or gas sold) are significant and critical to address. To comprehensively manage emissions, a company must account for all scopes.<sup>49</sup>

#### ANALYSIS BY COMPANY



bp BP's climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient**, despite BP's rhetoric. In August 2020, BP stated

that it would "not seek to explore in countries where it does not already have upstream activities,"<sup>50</sup> but the company continues to pursue new exploration in countries where it already operates – in 2021 alone, it made three new oil or gas discoveries: Puma West (oil) in the U.S. Gulf of Mexico, Verknekubinskiy (gas) in Russia, and Shafag Asiman (gas) in the Azerbaijan-Georgia-Turkey region.<sup>51</sup> A pledge not to search for oil in new countries is, in effect, a recommitment to keep searching for oil and fossil gas in the 65 to 70 countries, across six continents, where BP already operates.<sup>52</sup>

In 2020, BP forecast that it would reduce its production by around 30 percent by 2030,<sup>j</sup> but it is increasingly clear that the company does not intend to actually begin winding down its own assets to contribute to a global decline in production. Instead, BP plans to meet this target primarily, if not wholly, by selling producing assets to other companies (which will continue to produce oil and gas from them). In a February 2022 investor call, BP chief financial officer Murray Auchincloss described this reduction forecast as only a "squiggle," and said:<sup>54</sup>



So right now, what we are guiding to is we were at 2.6(mmboe/d) in 2019. We are obviously around 2.2(mmboe/d) in 2021(mmboe/d). We still have this guidance of around 2(mmboe/d) in 2025, and we still have this squiggle of 1.5(mmboe/d) in 2030.

What we are now saying is that decline from 2.2(mmboe/d) to 1.5mmboe/d is basically going to be gradual divestments over time and that we can hold the base business flat now with growing margins...

...we are investing pretty much everything we can in every basin, with the exception of one...

An oil and gas company selling oil and gas assets to another company that will keep producing oil and gas with those assets does nothing to help achieve the ambition of the Paris Agreement; it just transfers polluting assets from one company's books to another's.

- h In our analysis, we focus primarily on the carbon pollution from the burning of oil and gas extracted and sold, as this is likely to be the overwhelming majority of big oil and companies' Scope 3 emissions. However, Scope 3 emissions do also include other supply-chain emissions.
  i For a specific example, Shell reports that Scope 3 accounts for more than 90 percent of its overall emissions. By comparison, the Science Based Targets initiative (which
- I For a specific example, Shell reports that Scope 3 accounts for more than 90 percent of its overall emissions. By comparison, the Science Based Targets initiative (which does not currently accept targets from most fossil fuel producers) requires targets to include a Scope 3 target if Scope 3 emissions account for more than 40 percent of the company's total emissions.
- j BP framed this as a 40 percent cut, but this pledge excluded BP's interest in Russian company Rosneft. Factoring in this production results in this pledge translating to only a 30 percent cut.<sup>53</sup>

BP has set a complex array of "net zero" targets for 2050, covering:<sup>55</sup>

- Scope 1 and 2 emissions;
- a subset of scope 3 emissions from the carbon pollution embedded in its upstream oil and gas production (excluding Rosneft); and
- The emissions intensity of the value chain of the energy products it sells.

This complex combination of absolute and intensity targets obfuscates BP's failure to set any end date for its oil and gas production. Instead, BP's targets explicitly depend on CCS.<sup>56</sup> The company continues to frame fossil gas production as low carbon, even listing a "shift to gas" as a key action it is taking toward its misleading "net zero" intensity target for energy products sold.<sup>57</sup> BP remains a member of industry associations that lobby against climate policy.<sup>58</sup>

Though BP does have a human rights policy that purports to affirm human rights and the rights of Indigenous Peoples, the company has faced many allegations of human rights violations that remain unresolved.<sup>59</sup> It is not clear that this policy contains sufficient meaningful safeguards. BP is one of the major international oil companies invested in fracking operations in Argentina, where Indigenous and civil society organizations have alleged that drilling is devastating the health and ancestral lands of the Indigenous Mapuche peoples.<sup>60</sup> The Mapuche Confederation named BP subsidiary Pan American Energy in a 2018 criminal complaint over the dumping of toxic fracking waste.61





Chevron's climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient on all criteria**. It has not come anywhere

near considering the imperative to end new fossil fuel production. Since the original *Big Oil Reality Check*, the company has set a 2050 "net zero aspiration" for upstream Scope 1 and 2 emissions, and expressly states that this depends on "successful negotiations for CCS."<sup>62</sup> Its only Scope 3 targets – covering the emissions from its customers burning the oil and gas it sells – are short-term carbon intensity targets.

Remarkably, Chevron's 2021 climate report graphs the oil supply declinerate in the IEA's 1.5°C-aligned scenario, showing that investment in new fields is not needed. But the text accompanying this graph only discusses the IEA's business-as-usual Stated Policies Scenario,<sup>k</sup> asserting that there is a "supply gap" in mediumterm oil production that requires more investment while ignoring the climate consequences.<sup>63</sup> Chevron describes the IEA's 1.5°C-aligned scenario as "a hypothetical scenario that assumes what we believe to be a highly unlikely transformation."<sup>64</sup> The company does not suggest any alternative 1.5°C-aligned scenario.

The company is actively involved in industry groups that lobby against climate solutions, has no meaningful commitment to a just transition, and maintains a human rights policy that is woefully inadequate.<sup>65</sup> A 2021 report documented 70 ongoing criminal and civil cases against Chevron across 31 countries brought in response to the company's alleged pollution, human rights abuses, and corruption, more than 60 percent of which involve Indigenous Peoples.<sup>66</sup>





Eni's climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient**. Despite its climate promises,

the company continues to seek new exploration licenses and to develop new production.<sup>67</sup> It expressly aims to continue growing its oil and gas production until 2025, including bringing 14 major new projects on stream.<sup>68</sup> Beyond 2025, the company plans for continued growth in fossil gas production, alongside a "flexible decreasing trend" in oil production.69 Though Eni has set a 2050 "net zero" target covering all Scope 1, 2, and 3 emissions (that is, including the emissions from customers burning the oil and gas it produces and sells), the company's climate goals depend on extensive uses of CCS, reaching 50 megatonnes of carbon dioxide per year by 2050.70 In 2020, Eni withdrew from one industry association, citing the association's misalignment on climate policy, but it remains a member of multiple industry bodies that lobby against climate solutions.<sup>71</sup>

The company's climate plans lack meaningful detail regarding how it will engage with working people and their communities to implement just transition measures. Although, ironically, Eni titled major sections of its 2019 and 2020 sustainability reports, "A Just Transition," they lacked any commitment to entering into tripartite or multipartite dialogues, to retraining affected workers, or to providing good green jobs.<sup>72</sup> Eni's human rights policy lacks meaningful safeguards and/or meaningful engagement with Indigenous Peoples' rights, and suggests that "free, prior and informed consultation" (not consent) is sufficient.73 The Ikebiri community in the Niger Delta has struggled for decades to hold Eni responsible for the damage to local environment and livelihoods caused by oil spills from an Eni subsidiary.<sup>74</sup> The community reached a settlement for partial compensation in 2019, only after taking Eni to court in Italy, but continues to contend that the contamination has never been adequately cleaned up.75







Equinor's climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient**. Though

its 2021 Sustainability Report includes a breakout box by IEA executive director Dr. Fatih Birol about the IEA's 1.5°C-aligned scenario. Equinor has no plans to reform its business model to align with that scenario by ending new exploration or new production beyond existing fields.<sup>76</sup> The company plans to focus its new exploration "on areas with existing infrastructure," but this does not mean that it will limit its operations to existing fields; Equinor boasts of being "a leading global explorer."77 In Norway, Equinor plans to drill more exploration wells in 2022 than it did 2021, including in the Arctic Barents Sea, with 80 percent of new wells being near (but not in) existing fields.78

Instead of setting a Paris-aligned end date and phase-out plan, Equinor expressly aims to continue earning revenue from producing oil and gas in the Norwegian continental shelf "for decades."<sup>79</sup> Equinor expects to increase oil and gas production through 2026 and to maintain current levels through 2030.<sup>80</sup>

Even as it continues to increase production, Equinor has set a complex array of targets for net and absolute emissions reduction and for net carbon intensity, none of which fully cover all scopes of pollution. Equinor has set a 2050 "absolute near zero" target that applies only to Scope 1 and 2 emissions within Norway.<sup>81</sup> The company also has a 2050 "net zero" target covering a subset of scope 3 emissions: it covers oil and gas Equinor produces but not the company's full volume of sales.82 Importantly the company has no absolute target to reduce the emissions of the products it sells before 2050. Equinor even qualifies that its inclusion of emissions from sold products in its "net zero" target "should in no way be construed as an acceptance by Equinor of responsibility for the emissions."83

To achieve these inadequate and incomplete targets, Equinor plans to rely heavily on CCS, claiming that "CCS and hydrogen are important enablers to deliver on the goals of the Paris Agreement."<sup>84</sup> The plan expressly describes so-called "blue hydrogen" produced from fossil gas as a "low





carbon solution," promotes the "bridge" fuel myth, and even lobbies for the EU Sustainable Finance Taxonomy to include unabated fossil gas.<sup>85</sup>

Unsurprisingly, therefore, Equinor remains a member of several industry associations that continue to lobby against climate solutions.<sup>86</sup>

The company does not have a just transition plan, but has announced that it intends to publish one in 2022.<sup>87</sup> Though Equinor has a human rights policy, it contains no meaningful safeguards and no reference to Indigenous Peoples' rights or the right to free, prior, and informed consent.<sup>88</sup> Indeed, Norwegian climate activists, including Indigenous Sami, have challenged Equinor's Arctic drilling plans in the European Court of Human Rights.<sup>89</sup> **ExonMobil** ExxonMobil's climate pledges and plans are grossly insufficient on all criteria. The company boasts that it "searches the globe for low-cost hydrocarbon supplies," and continues to open up new fields.<sup>90</sup> Instead of committing to cutting oil and gas production this decade to align with 1.5°C, ExxonMobil used the IEA's 1.5°C-aligned scenario to "test the resiliency of its business and strategy," finding that "significant growth potential exists in chemicals, low emissions fuels, carbon capture and storage, and hydrogen."<sup>91</sup> Even under that stress test, the company sees no end date for oil and gas production, and plans to keep extracting fossil fuels for chemical production indefinitely.

In December 2021, ExxonMobil announced a new 2050 "net zero"

target - covering less than 15 percent of the company's total emissions. The target covers only Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions from assets the company directly operates, excluding the emissions released when customers actually burn the fossil fuels ExxonMobil sells them.<sup>92</sup> In 2020, ExxonMobil reported its Scope 1 and 2 net equity emissions as 112 MtCO<sub>2</sub>e, and for the first time reported its Scope 3 emissions from product sales: 650MtCO\_e. Together, the 2050 "net zero" Scope 1 and Scope 2 target accounts for less than 15 percent of the company's actual total emissions.93

What's more, ExxonMobil expressly aims to rely heavily on CCS to meet even this weak pledge.<sup>94</sup> The company continues to promote fossil gas misleadingly.<sup>95</sup> We have not been able to identify any just transition commitments or plans from ExxonMobil.

Significantly, ExxonMobil projects even more fossil fuel demand in 2050 than in the IEA's business-as-usual Stated Policies Scenario, betting on both climate failure and on a failure to transition to renewable energy.<sup>96</sup> Not only does the company remain an active member of industry associations that oppose climate solutions, but it was ranked in a 2021 study as the company that has done the most to obstruct Paris-aligned climate policy.<sup>97</sup>

ExxonMobil has no explicit human rights policy.<sup>98</sup> The company faces allegations of significant human rights violations.<sup>99</sup> ExxonMobil's existing and planned liquefied natural gas (LNG) projects in Papua New Guinea and Mozambique are linked to the displacement of local communities, violence, human rights abuses, and inequality.<sup>100</sup>

Under its pledges and plans, ExxonMobil could keep drilling more oil and gas out of the ground and keep adding fuel to the fire, as people suffer.





#### Repsol's climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient**.

**REPTOL** In 2020, the company announced that it would search for oil and gas in fewer countries, but it has not committed to ending exploration.<sup>101</sup> For example, Repsol plans to drill another exploratory well in Guyana this year.<sup>102</sup> It also continues to approve new extraction projects.<sup>103</sup>

Repsol forecasts (but does not pledge) that its production will average 600kboe/d to 630kboe/d this decade, down from a peak of 709 kboe/d in 2019.<sup>104</sup> At most, this would mean a 15 percent decline from 2019 to 2030 – not a Paris-aligned pace. Though it has pledged to reduce its net Scope 1, Scope 2, and (partial) Scope 3 emissions by 30 percent by 2030, Repsol has made no express *commitment* to reduce oil and gas production before 2030.<sup>105</sup>

Repsol has set a 2050 "net zero" carbon intensity target including all Scopes – but this excludes emissions related to burning the oil and gas Repsol sells that was produced by third parties.<sup>106</sup>

Even worse, this 2050 "net zero" carbon intensity target depends on a highly problematic methodology for calculating carbon intensity – and one that depends on a misleading use of "avoided emissions." In theory, if accounting for all company emissions, "net zero" carbon intensity could theoretically equal "net zero" in absolute emissions. However, Repsol counts some avoided emissions from "lowcarbon power generation" (including, in Repsol's definition, some fossil gas) as offsets against the company's Scope 1, 2, and 3 emissions.<sup>107</sup> That is, Repsol could credit itself for "reducing" its own emissions by building a new fossil gas plant in a country that also uses coal for electricity, claiming to displace more polluting energy. By this method, "net zero" carbon intensity does not necessarily reflect a full zeroing out of pollution from Repsol's production or overall business. Not only, therefore, does Repsol frame fossil gas as low carbon, but even claims avoided emissions from the burning of fossil gas, rather than coal, to reduce its reported emissions intensity.

The company will rely on CCS to achieve a small, but significant, proportion of its goals. CCS is forecast to account for around five percent of Repsol's reductions in emissions intensity by 2030.<sup>108</sup> In Repsol's central scenarios, it anticipates reliance on CCS for 10Mt/ year to 15Mt/year by 2050, which is comparable to 11 to 17 percent of the total greenhouse gas pollution Repsol reported in 2021.<sup>109</sup> Further, Repsol bears responsibility for lobbying against climate action, as it remains a member of trade associations that oppose climate policy. The company says it will work so that trade associations and initiatives it engages with align with Paris-based targets, but did not find any of its engagement "misaligned" in its 2020 or 2021 reviews.<sup>110</sup>

Though Repsol refers to "the challenge of a just transition" in its 2021 annual report, that section of the report does not refer to any recognized definition of a just transition, and the company appears to have no actual written just transition plan.<sup>111</sup>

Repsol has a human rights policy, but it lacks robust safeguards, and construes the rights of Indigenous Peoples narrowly.<sup>112</sup> The policy refers only to "existing legislation and with International Labor Organization (ILO) Convention 169," not the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, and asserts that "free, prior and informed consultation" (not consent) is sufficient. Despite these policies, Repsol has pursued risky drilling within Ecuador's Yasuní national park, placing Indigenous Peoples' rights at risk.<sup>113</sup> In Peru, Repsol faces accusations of criminal environmental pollution and human rights violations after its refinery operations caused a coastal oil spill in January 2022, alleged to be one of the worst in the country's history.<sup>114</sup>



Shell's climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient**. The company continues

to both launch new exploration for oil and gas, and approve new extraction projects.<sup>115</sup> Shell says that it believes that its annual *oil* production peaked in 2019 and expects that production will decline by 1 to 2 percent per year until 2030 - but this is a forecast not a commitment, does not apply to fossil gas production, and falls short of the decline rate needed to align with 1.5°C.<sup>116</sup> Shell has published a transition strategy, but this strategy explicitly aims for the company to keep producing oil and gas beyond 2050.<sup>117</sup> Indeed, Shell CEO Ben van Beurden claimed in 2021 that rapid cuts in oil production would be "a valley of death" for the company.<sup>118</sup>

The company's 2030 targets do not align with the Paris Agreement. Shell has made no commitment to reduce its absolute Scope 3 emissions by 2030 and is appealing a court ruling that would require the company to do so.<sup>119</sup> Instead, its 2030 target is to halve only the Scope 1 and 2 emissions "under Shell's operational control" – amounting to less than a 2.5 percent reduction from the company's total 2020 emissions.<sup>120</sup> This is because Shell's Scope 1 and 2 emissions account for less than five percent of its total emissions on an operational basis.<sup>121</sup>

The company has a 2050 "net zero" emissions intensity target that includes emissions from the products it produces and sells on an equity basis.<sup>122</sup> It attempts to frame this as equivalent to an absolute target, asserting that it aims to "become a 'net zero' emissions energy business," while also stating elsewhere that its net carbon intensity is not based on "an inventory of absolute emissions."123,I There are a number of risky potential loopholes in Shell's intensity metric, which mean that "net zero" carbon intensity does not mean zero absolute emissions. In using a carbon intensity metric pegged to energy sales, Shell excludes the emissions associated with any non-energy products.<sup>125</sup> Further, Shell intends, in the future, to include "actions taken to reduce emissions by endusers of the energy products we sell," which could allow for highly misleading claims about avoided emissions, for example, and its targets beyond 2030 are explicitly contingent on "mitigation actions by our customers such as carbon capture and storage and nature-based offsets."126 Shell's argument for why it uses a carbon intensity measure, rather than an absolute measure, lacks detail.<sup>127</sup> Finally, until April 2022 the company coupled its pledge with a proviso that it would only act "in step with society," so if society "[changed] more slowly, [Shell would] not be able to move as quickly."128 Consequently, Shell's 2050 target is a contingent target only.

To achieve its targets while continuing to produce fossil fuels, Shell plans to use large volumes of carbon sequestration and offsets.<sup>129</sup> The company's strategies depend on extensive use of both CCS and reforestation, instead of actually cutting emissions. It has been severely criticized for its heavy reliance on offsets.<sup>130</sup>

Moreover, Shell explicitly aims to grow its fossil gas business to over 55 percent of its total production by 2030, at odds with the IEA's 1.5°C-aligned scenario, and



Indeed, the Netherlands' advertising watchdog has already ruled that Shell advertising around a "carbon neutral" petrol campaign is misleading. It is possible that the company's 2050 target may prove to be similarly misleading.<sup>24</sup>

continues to mislead by asserting myths around gas.<sup>131</sup>

Unsurprisingly, Shell remains a member of industry associations that lobby against climate solutions, despite claiming otherwise.<sup>132</sup> The Dutch Advertising Code Committee has found that Shell has misled people in its advertising.<sup>133</sup>

Shell's insufficient transition plan does contain explicit discussion of just transitions, but makes no commitment to enter into tripartite or multipartite dialogue with workers and offers no support to workers to transition into other fields.<sup>134</sup>

When it comes to human rights, Shell's words are not borne out by its actions. The company does have a human rights policy and does recognize the principle of free, prior, and informed consent and acknowledges the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples – but then says that the company seeks to secure "the support and agreement of Indigenous Peoples" through consultation.<sup>135</sup> The policy does not say what Shell will do when free, prior, and informed consent is not given, and contains only limited processes to seek a remedy, alongside insufficient safeguards.

Shell has faced a long history of allegations of violations of human rights and Indigenous People's rights, particularly in Nigeria. Ken Saro-Wiwa and other activists in the Movement for the Survival of the Ogoni People (MOSOP) exposed internationally the impacts of Shell oil production in Ogoniland, the Indigenous territory of the Ogoni people, casting a spotlight on pollution and abuses. MOSOP issued the Ogoni Bill of Rights in 1990, calling for political autonomy and an end to the "unchecked environmental pollution and degradation" caused by oil exploration and exploitation by multinational oil companies with the blessing of the government of Nigeria.<sup>136</sup> For this and other work, Saro-Wiwa and

eight other members of the "Ogoni Nine" were executed in 1995.<sup>137</sup> Allegations of human rights abuses have continued; in collaboration with Nigerian civil society organizations, Amnesty International has produced numerous reports detailing military and police action against protesters, industry-funded militias, and refusal to clean up and provide reparations for spills and other damages.<sup>138</sup>

This history of serious allegations extends to the present day. In December 2021, for example, a South African court ruled that Shell would have to stop seismic blasting in a whale breeding ground off that country's eastern coast; the plaintiff's lawyer described this ruling as a victory for Indigenous People and "a culmination of the struggle of communities along the Wild Coast for the recognition of their customary rights."<sup>139</sup>



TotalEnergies' climate pledges and plans are **grossly insufficient**.

The company continues to pursue new oil and gas exploration and to approve new extraction projects.<sup>140</sup> TotalEnergies highlights in its 2021 Strategy and Outlook that it expects 3 to 5Mb/d worth of new greenfield conventional oil projects to be sanctioned globally in 2022, compared to a yearly industry average of under 1.5 Mb/d from 2015 to 2021.141 The company claims to be "inspired" by the IEA's 1.5°Caligned scenario.<sup>142</sup> However, even though the IEA found that there is no room for new oil and gas production in a 1.5°C-aligned scenario, TotalEnergies' criteria for approving new hydrocarbon projects is only that such projects must have a lower greenhouse gas intensity than the company's portfolio average and be highly profitable and low-cost.<sup>143</sup>

The company forecasts that its upstream production will grow by about three percent per year by 2026. While TotalEnergies expects its oil production to peak this decade and then decline to near 2019 levels, it plans to expand its fossil gas production and sales, resulting in a total growth in oil and gas production and sales until 2030.<sup>144</sup> Accordingly, TotalEnergies' 2030 targets are insufficient. The company has committed to reduce its Scope 1, 2, and 3 emissions in Europe by 30 percent, but has only predicted (not pledged) that its global Scope 3 emissions will decrease by an unnamed amount.<sup>145</sup> Both targets are incompatible with halving global  $CO_2$ emissions by 2030.

TotalEnergies' long-term emissions reduction targets are complex and have changed repeatedly. Until late 2021, the company had no worldwide target covering Scope 3 emissions. The company attempted to justify and explain the limitation of its absolute Scope 3 target to Europe by saying that it would set "net zero" targets covering the emissions from TotalEnergies customers burning the oil and gas it sells only where governments pursue policies toward "net zero" emissions - ignoring the fact that many governments outside Europe had set such targets.<sup>146</sup> In September 2021, the company published a summary of its 2030 target that also included revised 2050 targets. This summary included a 2050 "net zero" target within Europe covering all scopes of pollution; a 2050 "net zero" target for Scope 1 and 2 pollution worldwide; and a 2050 "net zero" Scope 3 worldwide carbon intensity target.<sup>147</sup> The company's sustainability report released in March

2022 included an additional set of slightly different targets, referring to an absolute "net zero" Scope 1 target (but no Scope 2 target), and both absolute and intensity-based Scope 3 targets covering the use of products sold.<sup>148</sup>

This confusion of targets obscures the reality that TotalEnergies' longterm pledges fall short of what is needed to limit warming to 1.5°C. Despite the grandiose rhetoric around "transformation" in its 2021 rebrand from Total to TotalEnergies, the company has no Paris-aligned plan to phase out fossil fuel production, nor any stated end date for fossil fuel production.<sup>149</sup>

To meet its targets, TotalEnergies plans to rely significantly on technological CCS, alongside afforestation and other "nature based solutions."<sup>150</sup> The company aims to reduce its gross Scope 3 emissions from 410Mt to 100Mt of  $CO_2$ -equivalent by 2050, then provide some kind of technological "carbon storage service for customers" to somehow sequester at least half of the remainder.<sup>151</sup>

TotalEnergies strongly promotes the myth that fossil gas is a transition fuel.<sup>152</sup> TotalEnergies falsely claims that fossil gas, and hydrogen produced from it,



are "allies of the energy transition."<sup>153</sup> Even more misleadingly, in September 2020, the company proclaimed that it was selling "carbon neutral" fossil gas because of offsets from forest protection projects along the Zimbabwe-Mozambique border – which independent experts criticized as indefensible and misleading.<sup>154</sup>

Although TotalEnergies has withdrawn from the American Petroleum Institute and from the Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers, the company remains a member of other industry associations that lobby against climate solutions.<sup>155</sup>

In 2021, TotalEnergies announced a new, "Transforming With Our People" strategy, which it frames as a "just transition for [its] employees."<sup>156</sup> However, this strategy does not align with any recognized definition of a just transition. While it includes reference to redeploying and reskilling staff, it does not focus on good jobs or multipartite dialogue, and leans on human resource processes like staff surveys, "lunch and learn" events, and communications from senior management.

TotalEnergies has a human rights guide booklet.<sup>157</sup> Notably, it affirms the principle of free, prior, and informed consent, and expressly states that consultation is not enough, though concerningly asserts that, "Within the industry, there is an ongoing debate on the definition of Consent."<sup>158</sup> No consequences are set out in the document for what TotalEnergies will do if consent is withheld. There are very limited safeguarding processes set out. Despite adopting this set of guidelines seven years ago, the company has faced several allegations of human rights violations, in particular related to the company's massive projects in Mozambique<sup>159</sup> and Uganda.

TotalEnergies is the lead shareholder in the USD 3.55 billion East African Crude Oil Pipeline (EACOP) from Uganda to Tanzania.<sup>160</sup> Despite TotalEnergies' proclaimed human rights commitments, the reality is that affected residents and civil society groups in Uganda and Tanzania have faced retaliation and repression for speaking out against the planned oil developments.<sup>161</sup> The hostile climate for human rights defenders and journalists in both countries has limited the ability of civil society to participate meaningfully in decisions and to hold project sponsors accountable for human rights, social, environmental, and economic impacts.<sup>162</sup> Though only officially sanctioned by TotalEnergies and partners in 2022, EACOP and associated extraction projects have already displaced people from their land without timely or adequate compensation, and exacerbated economic and food insecurity.<sup>163</sup>

#### **BOX 5: QUESTIONS TO ASK OIL AND GAS COMPANIES**

If you are evaluating oil and gas climate pledges, here are some critical questions to ask:

When evaluating oil and gas climate pledges, here are some critical questions to ask:

- What proportion of your current fossil fuel production is covered by your commitment, accounting for all extraction in which you have a financial stake?
- What volume of oil and gas do you expect to produce in 2025? In 2030? Are you actually committing to begin winding it down this decade? Will you reduce your production by 3% to 4% per annum between now and 2030?
- Will you terminate all the projects in your current development pipeline that have not already received a final investment decision, to align with the IEA's 1.5°C scenario? If not, what projects in your current development pipeline will you commit to terminating in order to meet these goals?

- How much money are you projecting to invest in carbon capture and storage, negative emissions technologies, or other fuels that still pollute, such as biomass, versus renewable technologies like wind and solar?
- How much carbon will your company have to capture through these technologies by 2050 to meet your target if you continue to extract fossil fuels?
- By what year will your company cease extracting oil and gas?
- What just transition plan have you developed in dialogue with workers, affected communities, and governments to transition workers to high-quality jobs in other sectors?
- What policies do you have in place to safeguard human rights and Indigenous Peoples' rights? What policies are in place to obtain Free, Prior, and Informed Consent from Indigenous Peoples before operating on their land?

### CONCLUSION

The companies that have collectively done the most to fuel the climate crisis cannot be trusted to meaningfully confront it. As we concluded in the original *Big Oil Reality Check*, big oil and gas companies will not manage their own decline. Investors and governments must intervene.

Despite a flurry of new commitments and ever more rhetoric around complex, long-term "net zero" targets, the reality remains that none of the eight major oil and gas companies considered in this analysis comes anywhere close to the bare minimum for alignment with the Paris Agreement. Though several companies attempt to frame their strategies as 1.5°C-aligned, the true situation is very different.

Even those companies whose plans imply reductions in production by 2030 plan to achieve this by selling off polluting assets that produce fossil fuels to other companies that will continue to use them. Selling an oil field to another company is not climate action.

The reality is that, so long as an oil company pursues expansion plans, it is not in transition. As even the IEA acknowledged in 2021, new oil and gas production beyond existing fields and mines is inconsistent with the Paris Agreement's goal of limiting warming to 1.5°C. Despite this, each of the eight companies assessed in this report continues to put forward more new production projects for final investment decisions. These projects can not be financed if we are to achieve the goals of the Paris Agreement.

Instead, we need a managed decline in fossil fuel production, with some existing fields and mines being closed early alongside meaningful just transition measures. This should be based on equity, and in particular, the wealthiest countries with diversified economies should act first and fastest. This will require both demand- and supply-side interventions. It is essential that public- and private-sector decisionmakers take action to both destroy the demand for fossil fuels and choke off their production.<sup>164</sup> In this, both governments and the financial sector have key roles to play. Public and private finance must be redirected to clean energy and away from oil, gas, and coal production and infrastructure. Despite these companies' misleading claims, there is no credible pathway now for continued oil and gas expansion in a 1.5°C-aligned scenario.

It is time to break free from the unstable, boom-bust cycle of the fossil fuel economy – and that means breaking free from big oil and gas companies' hold on the global energy system.



#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 Greg Muttitt, The Sky's Limit: Why the Paris Climate Goals Require a Managed Decline of Fossil Fuel Production, Oil Change International, September 2016, http://priceofoil.org/2016/09/22/the-skys-limitreport/; Carbon budgets updated from: IPCC Working Group 1, forthcoming 2022, "2021: Summary for Policymakers," Iln Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis, edited by V. Masson-Delmott and P. Zhai, et al., Table SPM.2, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ ar6/wg1/#SPM (adjusted to a 2022 baseline using Global Carbon Project data on global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in 2020 and 2021); Oil and gas developed reserves updated from: Rystad UCube, accessed March 2022; Coal reserves data updated from: Kelly Trout et al., "Existing Fossil Fuel Extraction Would Warm the World aBeyond 1.5C," Environmental Research Letters, forthcoming May 2022.
- Data on volumes of oil and gas that could be approved for 2 production via final investment decisions (FIDs) from 2022 through 2025 are from the Rystad Energy UCube, accessed March 2022. To calculate resulting CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from burning oil and gas reserves, we apply emissions factors of 0.42 tCO,/bbl of oil and 54.7 tCO,/ Mmcf of fossil gas, as derived from: IPCC, Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories, vol. 2, 2006, chapter 1, https://www. ipcc-nggip.iges.or.jp/public/2006gl/pdf/2\_Volume2/V2\_1\_Ch1\_ Introduction.pdf; The coal plant lifetime emissions equivalency is based on assuming a 30-year plant lifetime and annual average coal plant emissions of 3.74 MtCO<sub>2</sub> per year, based on: "Greenhouse Gases Equivalencies Calculator - Calculations and References," U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA), accessed May 2, 2022, https://www.epa.gov/energy/greenhouse-gases-equivalenciescalculator-calculations-and-references.
- 3 David Tong, Big Oil Reality Check, Oil Change International, September 2020, p. 5, http://priceofoil.org/content/ uploads/2020/09/OCI-Big-Oil-Reality-Check-vF.pdf. See also Dale Marshall, Kelly Trout, and David Tong, Canada's Big Oil Reality Check, Oil Change International and Environmental Defence Canada, November 2021, https://priceofoil.org/content/uploads/2021/11/ BORC-Canada\_final.pdf.
- 4 Laurie van der Burg, In the Face of COVID-19, Governments Have a Choice: Resilient Societies or Fossil Fuel Bailouts? Oil Change International, April 2020, p. 5, https://priceofoil.org/content/ uploads/2020/04/briefing-covid19-oil-bailout-april-2020-finalr1.pdf.
- 5 International Energy Agency, Oil Market Report December 2021, December 2021, https://www.iea.org/reports/oil-market-reportdecember-2021.
- 6 Pippa Stevens, "Oil plunges 24% for Worst Day Since 1991, Hits Multiyear Low After OPEC Deal Failure Sparks Price War," CNBC, March 8, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/08/oil-plummets-30percentas-opec-deal-failure-sparks-price-war-fears.html; "US Bans Russian Oil: What is Next for Oil and Gas Prices?" Al Jazeera, March 9, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/9/us-bans-russian-oilwhat-does-this-mean-for-oil-prices.
- 7 Energy Policy Tracker, https://www.energypolicytracker.org/, accessed May 2022.
- 8 Alison Kirsch et al., Banking on Climate Chaos: Fossil Fuel Finance Report 2022, Rainforest Action Network (RAN), BankTrack, Indigenous Environmental Network (IEN), Oil Change International (OCI), Reclaim Finance, Sierra Club, and Urgewald, March 30, 2022, p. 3.
- 9 IPCC Working Group 1, 2021, p.SPM-5, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ ar6/wg1/#SPM.
- 10 IEA, World Energy Outlook 2021, October 2021, https://www.iea.org/ reports/world-energy-outlook-2021.at
- 11 Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways for Fossil Fuel Production Within Paris-compliant Carbon Budgets, Tyndall Centre, March 2022, pp. 6 and 49, https://www.research.manchester. ac.uk/portal/en/publications/phaseout-pathways-for-fossil-fuelproduction-within-pariscompliant-carbon-budgets(c7235a8e-e3b1-4f44-99de-c27958c03758)/export.html#export.
- 12 Lorne Stockman et al., European and U.S. Energy Companies are Responsible for Nearly USD 100 Billion to Putin's War Chest Since Crimea Invasion, Oil Change International, Global Witness, and Greenpeace U.S., March 2022, https://priceofoil.org/content/ uploads/2022/03/russia-revenues-march-2022-v4.pdf.
- 13 UNFCCC, "The Paris Agreement," December 2015, Article 2.1(a), https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/english\_paris\_agreement.pdf.

- 14 IEA, Net Zero by 2050: A Roadmap for the Energy Sector, May 2021, p. 21, https://www.iea.org/reports/net-zero-by-2050.
- 15 IEA, World Energy Outlook 2021.
- 16 Richard Scott, IEA: The First 20 Years, Vol. 1: Origins and Structure, IEA, 1994, pp. 48 and 407, https://www.iea.org/reports/the-historyof-the-international-energy-agency-the-first-20-years.
- 17 Owen Walker and Stephen Morris, "Big Banks Resist Most Direct Road Map to Net Zero Emissions," Financial Times, October 11, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/9105cc47-58fb-47dc-8233-6b622fb56ae2; Yuka Obayashi and Sonali Paul, "Asia Snubs IEA's Call to Stop New Fossil Fuel Investments," Reuters, May 19, 2021, https:// www.reuters.com/business/energy/asia-snubs-ieas-call-stop-newfossil-fuel-investments-2021-05-19/.
- 18 IEA, Net Zero by 2050, p. 101.
- 19 SEI, IISD, ODI, E3G, UNEP, The Production Gap Report 2021, October 2021, https://productiongap.org/2021report.
- 20 For further discussion of this point, see Greg Muttitt and Kelly Trout, Zeroing In, Greenpeace, IISD, and Oil Change International, February 2022, p. 5, https://priceofoil.org/content/ uploads/2022/02/763.2.22-Greenpeace-Briefing-v4.pdf.
- 21 Greg Muttitt and Kelly Trout, Zeroing In, p. 10.
- 22 Greg Muttitt, The Sky's Limit.
- 23 Methodology based on: Muttitt, The Sky's Limit; Carbon budgets updated from: IPCC Working group 1, Table SPM.2. (adjusted to a 2022 baseline using Global Carbon Project data on global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in 2020 and 2021); Oil and gas developed reserves updated from: Rystad UCube, accessed March 2022; Coal reserves data updated from: Trout et al., "Existing fossil fuel extraction would warm the world beyond 1.5C," Environmental Research Letters, forthcoming May 2022. Oil and gas developed reserves updated from: Rystad UCube, accessed March 2022.
- 24 Gregory Unruh, "Understanding Carbon Lock-in," Energy Policy, 28(12), 2000, pp. 817-30, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/abs/pii/S0301421500000707; Karen Seto et al., "Carbon Lock-In: Types, Causes, and Policy Implications," Annual Review of Environment and Resources, 41, 2016, pp. 425-52, https://www. annualreviews.org/ doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev-environ-110615-085934.
- 25 UNFCCC, "The Paris Agreement," Article 2.2.
- 26 Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways, p. 6.
- 27 Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways, p. 54.
- 28 Wealthy countries with low oil and gas dependence correspond to those categorized as "Group 1" in: Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways. Source: Rystad Energy UCube, based on company assets and projected investments as of March 2022.
- 29 Greg Muttitt and Sivan Kartha, "Equity, Climate Justice, and Fossil Fuel Extraction: Principles for a Managed Phase Out," Climate Policy, Special Issue: Supply-side Fossil Fuel Policies, May 2020, pp. 1024-1042, https:// www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/14693062.202 0.1763900. The accepted manuscript is available at: http://priceofoil. org/content/uploads/2020/06/Equity-Climate-Justice-and-Fossil-Fuel-Extraction-Accepted-manuscript.pdf.
- 30 Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways.
- 31 Greg Muttitt and Sivan Kartha, "Equity, Climate Justice, and Fossil Fuel Extraction, p. 6.
- 32 David Tong, Big Oil Reality Check, pp. 7-11.
- 33 Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways, p. 6.
- 34 UNFCCC, "The Paris Agreement," p. 3.
- 35 Lorne Stockman, Burning the Gas 'Bridge Fuel' Myth: Why Gas is Not Clean, Cheap, or Necessary, Oil Change International, May 2019, http://priceofoil.org/gas-is-not-a-bridge-fuel/.
- 36 For a more detailed discussion, see David Tong, Big Oil Reality Check, p. 11.
- 37 See for example "Global Civil Society Groups Urge Respect for Democracy and Rights in Guyana", CIEL, March 10, 2020, http:// www.ciel.org/news/global-civil-society-groups-urge-respect-fordemocracy-and-rights-in-guyana/.

- 38 IEA (2021), World Energy Investment 2021, IEA, Paris, p. 36. https:// www.iea.org/reports/world-energyinvestment-2021.
- 39 For comparison, the Science Based Targets initiative (which does not currently accept targets from most fossil fuel producers) only accepts intensity targets that lead to absolute emissions reductions consistent with trajectories well below 2°C or 1.5°C trajectory: Science Based Targets Initiative, SBTi Criteria and Recommendations, TWG-INF-002, V 4.1, April 2020, p. 7, https://sciencebasedtargets. org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/SBTi-criteria.pdf.
- 40 Lorne Stockman et al., European and U.S. Energy Companies are Responsible for Nearly USD 100 Billion to Putin's War Chest Since Crimea Invasion.
- 41 BP, Annual Report 2020, https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/ business-sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs/investors/bp-annualreport-andform-20f-2020.pdf, pp. p. 23 and 320.
- 42 Ron Bousso and Dmitry Zhdannikov, "BP Quits Russia in Up to \$25 Billion Hit After Ukraine Invasion," Reuters, March 1, 2022, https:// www.reuters.com/business/energy/britains-bp-says-exit-stakerussian-oil-giant-rosneft-2022-02-27.
- 43 Sarah White and Harriet Agnew, "TotalEnergies to Phase Out Buying Oil From Russia by End of Year," Financial Times, March 22, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/a7263347-f2c2-425b-85d7-0bcbd0091e52; "Russia: TotalEnergies Shares Its Principles of Conduct," TotalEnergies, March 22, 2022, https://totalenergies. com/media/news/press-releases/russia-totalenergies-shares-itsprinciples-conduct.
- 44 See for example Chiara Albanese and Alberto Brambilla, "Italy Signs Gas Deals in Angola, Congo to Cut Russia Ties," Bloomberg, April 20, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-20/italysnaps-up-angolan-gas-after-deals-for-north-african-supply.
- 45 See: "Global Energy Review 2021: CO<sub>2</sub> emissions," IEA, 2021, endnote 53, https://www.iea.org/reports/global-energy-review-2021/co2emissions.
- 46 Data on volumes of oil and gas that could be approved for production via FIDs from 2022 through 2025 are from the Rystad Energy UCube, accessed March 2022. To calculate resulting CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from burning oil and gas reserves, we apply emissions factors of 0.42 tCO<sub>2</sub>/bbl of oil and 54.7 tCO<sub>2</sub>/Mmcf of fossil gas, derived from: IPCC, Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories, chapter 1; The coal plant lifetime emissions equivalency is based on assuming a 30-year plant lifetime and annual average coal plant emissions of 3.74 MtCO<sub>2</sub> per year, based on: "Greenhouse Gases Equivalencies Calculator," U.S. EPA.
- 47 Janet Ranganathan et al., The Greenhouse Gas Protocol: A Corporate Accounting and Reporting Standard: Revised Edition, World Business Council on Sustainable Development (WBCSD) and World Resources Institute (WRI), March 2004, p. 25, https://ghgprotocol.org/sites/ default/files/standards/ghg-protocolrevised.pdf.
- 48 Andrew Grant, "Scope for Improvement: Why Carbon Intensity Ambitions Are Welcome, But Strict Limits on Future Project Sanction Remain the Route to Paris Alignment," Carbon Tracker, January 2019, p. 2, https://carbontracker.org/reports/scope-for-improvement/.
- 49 See Pankaj Bhatia, Corporate Value Chain (Scope 3) Accounting and Reporting Standard Supplement to the GHG Protocol Corporate Accounting and Reporting Standard, World Business Council on Sustainable Development (WBCSD) and World Resources Institute (WRI), September 2011, p. 3, https://ghgprotocol.org/ sites/default/files/standards/Corporate-Value-Chain-Accounting-Reporing-Standard\_041613\_2.pdf. See also Alexander Farsan et al., Value Change in the Value Chain: Best Practices in Scope 3 Greenhouse Gas Management, Science Based Targets Initiative, vol. 3, November 2018, https://sciencebasedtargets.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/12/SBT\_Value\_Chain\_Report-1.pdf.
- 50 "From International Oil Company to Integrated Energy Company: BP Sets Out Strategy For Decade of Delivery Towards Net Zero Ambition," BP, August 4, 2020, https://www.bp.com/en/global/ corporate/news-and-insights/press-releases/from-international-oilcompany-to-integrated-energy-company-bp-sets-out-strategy-fordecade-of-delivery-towards-"net zero"-ambition.html.
- 51 Performing While Transforming: BP Annual Report and Form 20-F 2021, BP, 2022, p. 17, https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/ business-sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs/investors/bp-annualreport-and-form-20f-2021.pdf.

- 52 Compare Performing While Transforming, BP, p. 2; Where We Operate, BP, accessed May 2022, https://www.bp.com/en\_gb/ united-kingdom/home/bp-worldwide.html.
- 53 "From International Oil Company to Integrated Energy Company: BP Sets Out Strategy for Decade of Delivery Towards Net Zero Ambition," BP, August 4, 2020, https://www.bp.com/en/global/ corporate/news-and-insights/press-releases/from-international-oilcompany-to-integrated-energy-company-bp-sets-out-strategy-fordecade-of-delivery-towards-"net zero"-ambition.html.
- 54 BP 4Q 2021 Results: Webcast Q&A Transcript, BP, February 8, 2022, p. 10, https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/ global/corporate/pdfs/investors/bp-fourth-quarter-2021-results-qatranscript.pdf.
- 55 Net Zero: From Ambition to Action, BP, March 2022, p. 9, https:// www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/global/corporate/ pdfs/investors/bp-"net zero"-report-2022.pdf.
- 56 Net Zero, BP, p. 10.
- 57 Net Zero, BP, p. 17.
- 58 See for example Ron Bousso, "BP to Remain API Member After Climate Stance Shift," Offshore Engineer, May 10, 2021, https:// www.oedigital.com/news/487507-bp-to-remain-api-member-afterclimate-stance-shift.
- 59 Business and Human Rights Policy, BP, May 2020, https://www. bp.com/content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/global/corporate/ pdfs/sustainability/group-reports/bp-human-rights-policy.pdf. For allegations of human rights violations, see for example: "BP Violated Human Rights Rules, Says UK Government," Jubilee Debt Campaign, March 9, 2011, https://jubileedebt.org.uk/press-release/bp-violated human-rights-rules-says-uk-government; Giacomo Grison, "The UK's involvement in the Papuan crisis," New Internationalist, September 11, 2018, https://newint.org/features/2018/09/11/uks-involvementpapuan-crisis.
- 60 "Vaca Muerta" from "Global Oil & Gas Exit List," Urgewald, accessed May 2022, https://gogel.org/vaca-muerta.
- 61 Jordan Raine, "Big Oil Faces Criminal Lawsuit Over Patagonian Fracking Waste," Desmog, December 19, 2018, https://www.desmog. com/2018/12/19/big-oil-faces-criminal-lawsuit-over-patagonianfracking-waste-dump/.
- 62 Climate Change Resilience Report, Chevron, October 2021, p. 38, https://www.chevron.com/-/media/chevron/sustainability/ documents/2021-climate-change-resilience-report.pdf.
- 63 Climate Change Resilience Report, Chevron, p. 26.
- 64 Climate Change Resilience Report, Chevron, p. 32.
- 65 See for example "Chevron Chairman and CEO Mike Wirth Elected Chairman of API Board," API, February 2, 2022, https://www.api.org/ news-policy-and-issues/news/2022/02/02/chevron-chairman-andceo-mike-wirth-elected-chairman-of-api-board;About Our Human Rights Policy, Chevron, https://www.chevron.com/-/media/chevron/ sustainability/documents/AboutOurHumanRightsPolicy.pdf.
- 66 Nan Greer, Chevron's Global Destruction: Ecocide, Genocide, and Corruption, 2021, https://chevronsglobaldestruction.com/chevrons\_ global\_destruction\_report.pdf.
- 67 Capital Markets Day, Eni, March 18, 2022, p. 13, http://eni.com/assets/ documents/ita/investor/presentazioni/2022/capital-marketsday-2022/capital-markets-day-2022-presentation.pdf; Nermina Kulovic, "Eni Wins Five New Exploration Licences in Egypt," Offshore Energy, January 10, 2022, https://www.offshore-energy.biz/eniwins-five-new-exploration-licences-in-egypt; "Eni Achieves Start-up From Ndungu EP Development Project in the Western Area of Block 15/06, Deep Offshore Angola," Eni, February 25, 2022, www.eni. com/en-IT/media/press-release/2022/02/eni-achieves-start-upfrom-ndungu-ep-development-project-in-the-western-area-ofblock-15-06-deep-offshore-angola.html.
- 68 "Capital Markets Day," Eni, p. 12; Boosting Our Transformation: Eni strategic plan 2021-2024: Towards Zero Emissions, Eni, February 19, 2021, p. 3, https://www.eni.com/assets/documents/press-release/ migrated/2021-en/02/PR-strategy-2021-2024.pdf.
- 69 "Long-Term Strategic Plan to 2050 and Action Plan 2020-2023," Eni, February 28, 2020, https://www.eni.com/en-IT/media/pressrelease/2020/02/long-term-strategic-plan-to-2050-and-actionplan-2020-2023.html.

- 70 'Eni's strategy on climate change', Eni, December 22, 2021, https:// www.eni.com/en-IT/low-carbon/strategy-climate-change.html;
- 71 Eni, "Eni's responsible engagement on climate change within business associations: Assessment of industry associations' climate policy positions," February 2020, https://www.eni.com/ assets/documents/investor/2020/eng/Assessment-of-industryassociations-climate-policy-positions.pdf; "Eni: Detailed Assessment of Eni's Corporate Industry Association Review," LobbyMap, October 2021, https://lobbymap.org/site//data/000/856/Eni-Review-Scorecard-Oct21.pdf.
- 72 Eni for 2019: A Just Transition, Eni, 2020, https://www.eni.com/ assets/documents/eng/just-transition/2019/Eni-for-2019-eng.pdf; Eni for 2020: A Just Transition, Eni, 2021, http://eni.com/assets/ documents/eng/just-transition/2020/Eni-for-2020-eng.pdf.
- 73 "Eni's Commitment to Respect Human Rights," Eni, https:// www.eni.com/en-IT/just-transition/respect-for-human-rights. html; Eni for Human Rights, Eni, July 2021, https://www.eni.com/ assets/documents/eng/just-transition/2020/Eni-Report-Human-Rights-2020.pdf.
- 74 "Ikebiri Community Against ENI and NAOC," Studio Legale Saltalamacchia, accessed May 2022, https:// studiolegalesaltalamacchia.com/en/environmental-causes/ community-ikebiri-against-eni-naoc/.
- 75 "Ikebiri Reach Settlement with Company, Niger Delta Still Awaits Justice," Friends of the Earth Europe, May 27, 2019, https:// friendsoftheearth.eu/news/ikebiri-reach-settlement-with-companyniger-delta-still-awaits-justice/.
- 76 2021 Sustainability Report, Equinor, March 18, 2022, p. 26, https:// www.equinor.com/en/investors/annual-reports.htm.
- 77 "Exploration," Equinor, https://www.equinor.com/en/what-we-do/ exploration.html.
- 78 2021 Annual Report, Equinor, March 18, 2022, p. 18, https://www. equinor.com/en/investors/annual-reports.html; Nerijus Adomaitis, "Equinor to Drill More Oil and gas Exploration Wells Off Norway in 2022," Reuters, December 15, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/ business/energy/equinor-drill-more-oil-gas-exploration-wells-offnorway-2022-2021-12-14.
- 79 2021 Annual Report, Equinor, p. 19.
- 80 2021 Annual Report, Equinor, March 18, 2022, p. 19.
- 81 "Overview of Climate Ambitions," Equinor, accessed May 2022, https://www.equinor.com/en/sustainability/climate.html.
- 82 "Net-GHG Emissions and Net Carbon Intensity Methodology," November 2, 2020, pp. 1-2, https://cdn.sanity.io/files/h61q9gi9/ global/ff2f20312eeb30c2b6a3ebc8bfe0ed93de622f5f.pdf?net-ghgemissions-net-carbon-intensity-Methodology-november-2020.pdf.
- 83 "Net-GHG Emissions," Equinor, p. 4.
- 84 2021 Sustainability Report, Equinor, p. 29.
- 85 2021 Sustainability Report, Equinor, pp. 29-31; "Equinor's Gas Operations," Equinor, https://www.equinor.com/en/what-we-do/ natural-gas.html; Equinor (formerly Statoil), LobbyMap, accessed May 2022, https://lobbymap.org/company/Statoil-52dcf7a991209e 6d453f4c7dec385d24/projectlink/Statoil-in-Climate-Change.
- 86 Equinor, Review of Industry Associations and Initiatives, March 2021, https://www.equinor.com/content/dam/statoil/documents/ sustainability/equinor-review-of-industry-associations-2021B.pdf; "Equinor (Formerly Statoil)," LobbyMap.
- 87 2022 Energy Transition Plan, Equinor, March 22, 2022, p. 25.
- 88 Human Rights Policy, Equinor, 2020, https://www.equinor.com/ content/dam/statoil/documents/human-rights/2020/equinorhuman-rights-policy-english.pdf.
- 89 Nerijus Adomaitis, "'The People vs Arctic Oil': Climate Activists Target Norway at Human Rights Court," Reuters, June 15, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/environment/the-peoplevs-arctic-oil-climate-activists-target-norway-human-rightscourt-2021-06-15/.
- 90 2020 Annual Report, ExxonMobil, 2021, p. VIII, https://corporate. exxonmobil.com/-/media/Global/Files/investor-relations/annualmeeting-materials/annual-report-summaries/2020-Annual-Report. pdf; Scarlett Evans, 'ExxonMobil begins production at second offshore oil site in Guyana,' Offshore Technology, February 14, 2022, https://www.offshore-technology.com/news/exxonmobil-beginsproduction-at-second-offshore-oil-site-in-guyana/.

- 91 Advancing Climate Solutions: 2022 Progress Report, ExxonMobil, pp. 37-38, https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/-/media/Global/Files/ Advancing-Climate-Solutions-Progress-Report/2022/ExxonMobil-Advancing-Climate-Solutions-2022-Progress-Report.pdf, at p. 37-38.
- 92 Advancing Climate Solutions, ExxonMobil, pp. 3-4.
- 93 Updated 2021 Energy & Carbon Summary, ExxonMobil, April 2021, pp. 38 and 43, https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/-/media/Global/ Files/energy-and-carbon-summary/Energy-and-Carbon-Summary. pdf.
- 94 Advancing Climate Solutions, ExxonMobil, p. 17; 2020 Annual Report, ExxonMobil, p. III.
- 95 "Natural Gas," ExxonMobil, https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/ Operations/Natural-gas.
- 96 Advancing Climate Solutions, ExxonMobil, p. 27.
- 97 "ExxonMobil," LobbyMap, accessed May 2022, https:// lobbymap.org/company/Exxon-Mobil/projectlink/Exxon-Mobil-In-Climate-Change; "The 50 Most Influential Companies and Industry Associations Blocking Climate Policy Action Globally," InfluenceMap, November 2021, https://influencemap. org/report/The-Carbon-Policy-Footprint-Report-2021-670f36863e7859e1ad7848ec601dda97.
- 98 "Human Rights," ExxonMobil, January 5, 2021, https://corporate. exxonmobil.com/Sustainability/Sustainability-Report/Social/ Human-Rights#Respectinghumanrights.
- 99 Lucy Sears, "Exxonmobil Tried to Obstruct Depositions to Escape Human Rights Violation Allegations. A Change in the Federal Rules Could Help Others Get Away With It," Public Justice, June 22, 2021, https://www.publicjustice.net/exxonmobil-tried-to-obstructdepositions-to-escape-human-rights-violation-allegations-achange-in-the-federal-rules-could-help-others-get-away-with-it/; Aisyah Llewellyn, "After 20 years, Indonesia's ExxonMobil accusers eye day in court," Al Jazeera, February 8, 2022, https://www. aljazeera.com/economy/2022/2/8/after-20-years-indonesianexxonmobil-accusers-eye-day-in-court.
- 100 Jonathan Barrett and Tom Westbrook, "In Papua New Guinea, Exxon's Giant LNG Project Fuels Frustration," Reuters, January 17, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-papua-Ing-exxonmobil-insight/in-papua-new-guinea-exxons-giant-Ing-projectfuels-frustration-idUSKCNIPA32M; "Cabo Delgado, Mozambique: A Resource-Rich War Zone," from "Global Oil & Gas Exit List," Urgewald, accessed May 2022, https://gogel.org/cabo-delgadomozambique-resource-rich-war-zone.
- 101 "Repsol's New Strategic Plan Accelerates the Energy Transition," Repsol, November 26, 2020, https://www.repsol.com/en/pressroom/press-releases/2020/repsols-new-strategic-plan-acceleratesthe-energy-transition/index.cshtml
- 102 "Repsol Planning to Drill Another Well Offshore Guyana in 2022 Head of Exploration," OilNow, August 20, 2021, https://oilnow.gy/ featured/repsol-planning-to-drill-another-well-offshore-guyana-in-2022-head-of-exploration/.
- 103 See for example: "Repsol Starts Production on YME," Repsol, accessed May 2022, https://www.repsol.no/en/press/otherinformations/2021/repsol-starts-production-on-yme.cshtml. See also 2021 Information on Oil and Gas Exploration and Production Activities, Repsol, accessed May 2022, https://www.repsol. com/content/dam/repsol-corporate/en\_gb/accionistas-einversores/cnmv/2022/ori17022022\_information-oil-and-gas-epactivities-2021.pdf.
- 104 Integrated Management Report, Repsol, 2021, p. 64, https://www. repsol.com/content/dam/repsol-corporate/en\_gb/accionistase-inversores/informes-anuales/2021/integrated-managementreport-2021.pdf.
- 105 Luis Cabra, Low Carbon Day Repsol Decarbonization Pathway: Metrics & Targets, Repsol, 2021, p. 12, https://www.repsol.com/ content/dam/repsol-corporate/es/accionistas-e-inversores/pdf/ repsol-decarbonization-pathway-metrics-targets.pdf.
- 106 "Net Zero Emissions by 2050: Path Towards Decarbonization," Repsol, https://www.repsol.com/en/sustainability/climate-change/ net-zero-emissions-2050/index.cshtml.
- 107 "Carbon Intensity Indicator (CII)," Repsol, accessed May 2022, https://www.repsol.com/imagenes/global/en/carbon\_intensity\_ indicator\_tcm14-198668.pdf.

108 Integrated Management Report, Repsol, p. 67.

109 Integrated Management Report, Repsol, pp. 69 and 79.

- 110 Assessing Repsol's participation in industry initiatives and associations: Climate Change, Repsol, 2020, https://www.repsol. com/imagenes/global/en/assessing\_repsol\_participation\_initiaves\_ Associations\_climate\_change\_tcm14-181638.pdf; Update of Repsol's participation in industry associations, July 2021, https://www. repsol.com/content/dam/repsol-corporate/en\_gb/sostenibilidad/ reports/2021/repsol-participation-industry-associations-2021.pdf.
- 111 Integrated Management Report, Repsol, 2021, p. 107, https://www. repsol.com/content/dam/repsol-corporate/en\_gb/accionistase-inversores/informes-anuales/2021/integrated-managementreport-2021.pdf.
- 112 "Human Rights and Community Relations Policy," Repsol, https:// www.repsol.com/en/sustainability/policies/human-rights-andcommunity-relations-policy/index.cshtml.
- 113 Gideon Long, "Ecuador's Indigenous People Under Threat From Oil Drilling," Financial Times, December 5, 2019, https://www.ft.com/ content/8e1acf14-e467-11e9-b8e0-026e07cbe5b4.
- 114 "'Negligence of a Company': Harold Forsyth After Complaint Against Repsol Before the OAS," CE Noticias Financieras English, February 3, 2022; Francesca Palmi, Linda Marisol Perina and Sara Dell'Amico, "'Repsol: iHazteE Cargo!': Peru is Experiencing One of the Worst Cases of Oil Spills in its History," CIDSE, March 22, 2022, https://www.cidse.org/2022/03/22/repsol-hazte-cargo-peru-isexperiencing-one-of-the-worst-cases-of-oil-spills-in-its-history/.
- 115 See for example: "Shell Signs New Exploration Contracts with Petronas and Commences Work on the Gumusut-Kakap Phase 3 Development," Shell, March 23, 2022, https://www.shell.com.my/ media/2022-press-releases/shell-signs-new-exploration-contractswith-petronas.html/; "Our Major Projects," Shell, accessed May 2022, https://www.shell.com/about-us/major-projects.html.
- 116 Our Climate Target, Shell, p. 2, https://www.shell.com/energy-and-innovation/the-energy-future/our-climate-target/\_jcr\_content/par/relatedtopics.stream/1635426463090/54e9db7e3118ac-2c9f4bc1c06d36051a5dc1a982/our-climate-target.pdf.
- 117 Shell Energy Transition Strategy, Shell, 2021, p. 13, https://www. shell.com/investors/shareholder-meetings/\_jcr\_content/par/expandablelist\_copy/expandablesection\_11.stream/1618407326759/ 7c3d5b317351891d2383b3e9f1e511997e516639/shell-energy-transition-strategy-2021.pdf.
- 118 Emily Gosden, "Rapid Oil Cuts is 'Valley of Death' for Shell, says Chief Ben van Beurden," July 5, 2021, The Times, https://www.thetimes. co.uk/article/rapid-oil-cuts-is-valley-of-death-for-shell-says-chiefben-van-beurden-zz5ctpp60.
- 119 "Shell Confirms Decision to Appeal Court Ruling in Netherlands Climate Case," July 20, 2021, Shell, https://www.shell.com/media/ news-and-media-releases/2021/shell-confirmsdecision-to-appealcourt-ruling-in-netherlandsclimate-case.html.
- 120 Third Quarter 2021 Results, Shell, October 28, 2021, p. 18, https://www.shell.com/investors/results-and-reporting/ quarterly-results/2021/q3-2021/\_jcr\_content/par/ toptasks\_1119141760\_\_237662996.stream/1635525937573/ ca8b510cf2255425179932d2bcf6017a39678934/quarter3-2021slides-final.pdf.
- 121 "Greenhouse Gas Emissions," Shell, accessed May 2022, https:// www.shell.com/sustainability/transparency-and-sustainabilityreporting/performance-data/greenhouse-gas-emissions.html.
- 122 "Our Climate Target: Frequently Asked Questions," Shell, accessed May 2022 https://www.shell.com/energy-and-innovation/theenergy-future/what-is-shells-net-carbon-footprint-ambition/faq. html.
- 123 Our Climate Target, Shell, p. 1, https://www.shell.com/ energy-and-innovation/the-energy-future/our-climatetarget/\_jcr\_content/par/relatedtopics.stream/1650460792140/ c5833d4644bd8acd6dfc6c5a70b5b42a483639a8/our-climatetarget-v1-ax.pdf; "Our Climate Target: Frequently Asked Questions," Shell.
- 124 Laura Hurst and Diederik Baazil, "Dutch Ad Watchdog Tells Shell to Pull 'Carbon Neutral' Campaign," Bloomberg Green, August 28, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-08-27/dutch-adwatchdog-tells-shell-to-pull-carbon-neutral-campaign.

- 125 The Net Carbon Footprint Model: Methodology (Public), Shell Global Solutions (US) Inc, October 2021, p. 11, https://fourleafdigital.shell. com/webapps/climate\_ambition/downloads/the-net-carbonfootprint-model.pdf.
- 126 "Our Climate Target: Frequently Asked Questions," Shell; Shell Energy Transition Strategy, Shell, 2021, p. 8, https://www.shell.com/investors/shareholder-meetings/\_jcr\_content/par/expandablelist\_copy/ expandablesection\_11.stream/1618407326759/7c3d5b317351891d-2383b3e9f1e511997e516639/shell-energy-transition-strategy-2021. pdf.
- 127 "Our Climate Target: Frequently Asked Questions," Shell.
- 128 "Our Climate Target: Frequently Asked Questions," Shell. Energy Transition Progress Report 2021, Shell, April 20, 2022, https:// reports.shell.com/energy-transition-progress-report/2021/.
- 129 Shell Energy Transition Strategy, Shell.
- 130 See for example Tom Espiner, "Shell: Europe's Biggest Oil Firm Sets Out Carbon Neutral Plans," BBC, February 11, 2022, https://www. bbc.com/news/business-56022908.
- 131 Our Climate Target, Shell, p. 2.
- 132 Luke Barratt and Alexander C. Kaufman, "Despite Its Pledges, Shell Funded Anti-Climate Lobbying Last Year," HuffPost, February 25, 2021, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/shell-climate-lobbyingfossil-fuels\_n\_602d4530c5b66dfc101baac1; Steven Mufson, "Shell Quits Trade Group Over Climate-change Positions," Washington Post, April 2, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/climateenvironment/2019/04/02/shell-quits-trade-group-over-climatechange-positions/.
- 133 Laura Hurst and Diederik Baazil, "Dutch Ad Watchdog"; "Shell Reprimanded for Misleading Advertising Aimed at Children," Fossil Free, October 30, 2019, https://gofossilfree.org/press-release/shellreprimanded-for-misleading-advertising-aimed-at-children/.
- 134 Shell Energy Transition Strategy, Shell, pp. 25-26.
- 135 Shell's Approach to Human Rights, Shell, pp. 3 and 6, accessed May 2022, https://www.shell.com/sustainability/ communities/worker-welfare/\_jcr\_content/par/textimage\_copy.stream/1620319789073/97788a0ea7c09cc6c63dece84a6d508947030e68/shell-pp-human-rights-may.pdf.
- 136 Statement by the President of MOSOP, paras. 2 and 4; MOSOP, "Bill of Rights," art. 16, 1990; Cyril Obi, "Oil as the 'Curse' of Conflict in Africa: Peering Through the Smoke and Mirrors," Review of African Political Economy, 37 (126), 2010, pp. 483-495.
- 137 "Nigeria: Shell Complicit in the Arbitrary Executions of Ogoni Nine as Writ Served in Dutch Court," Amnesty International, June 29, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/06/shell-complicitarbitrary-executions-ogoni-nine-writ-dutch-court/.
- 138 On Trial: Shell in Nigeria; Amnesty International, Negligence in the Niger Delta: Decoding Shell and Eni's Poor Record on Oil Spills, Amnesty International, 2018, https://www.amnesty.org/en/ documents/afr44/7970/2018/en/; Ben Amunwa and Mika Minio, Counting the Cost: Corporations and Human Rights Abuses in the Niger Delta, Platform, October 2011, https://platformlondon. org/2011/10/03/counting-the-cost-corporations-and-human-rightsabuses-in-the-niger-delta/.
- 139 Jillian Ambrose, "Campaigners Force Shell to Halt Oil Exploration on South African Coast," The Guardian, December 28, 2021, https:// www.theguardian.com/business/2021/dec/28/campaigners-forceshell-to-halt-oil-exploration-on-south-african-coast.
- 140 See for example lain Esau, "'Mind-blowing' Estimates for TotalEnergies' Huge New Namibia Discovery," Upstream, February 24, 2022, https://www.upstreamonline.com/exploration/mind-blowing-estimates-for-totalenergies-huge-new-namibiadiscovery/2-1-1173582. See also 2021 Results & 2022 Outlook, TotalEnergies, February 2022, p. 20, https://totalenergies.com/ sites/g/files/nytnzq121/files/documents/2022-02/220210\_Master\_ Presentation\_2021\_Results\_2022\_Outlook.pdf.
- 141 Strategy and Outlook: Building a Sustainable Multi-Energy Company, TotalEnergies, September 2021, p. 32, https://totalenergies.com/ system/files/documents/2021-09/2021\_TotalEnergies\_Strategy\_ Outlook.pdf.

- 142 Sustainability & Climate 2022 Progress Report, TotalEnergies, March 2022, p. 11, https://totalenergies.com/system/ files?file=documents/2022-03/Sustainability\_Climate\_2022\_ Progress\_Report\_EN.pdf.
- 143 Strategy and Outlook, TotalEnergies, p. 34. For the company's explanation of the difference between the IEA's scenario and its plans see: Sustainability & Climate 2022 Progress Report, TotalEnergies, p. 8.
- 144 "2021 Strategy & Outlook Presentation," TotalEnergies, September 28, 2021, https://totalenergies.com/media/news/pressreleases/2021-strategy-outlook-presentation; Strategy and Outlook, TotalEnergies, pp. 6-7.
- 145 Our 2030 Targets: Towards Carbon Neutrality in 2050, TotalEnergies, September 2021, https://totalenergies.com/sites/g/ files/nytnzq121/files/documents/2021-10/TotalEnergies\_Climate\_ Targets\_2030\_EN.pdf.
- 146 Getting to Net Zero, Total, September 2020, p. 10, https:// totalenergies.com/sites/g/files/nytnzq121/files/documents/2020-10/ total-climate-report-2020.pdf.
- 147 Our 2030 Targets, TotalEnergies.
- 148 Sustainability & Climate 2022 Progress Report, TotalEnergies, p. 11.
- 149 "Total is Transforming and Becoming TotalEnergies," TotalEnergies, May 28, 2021, https://totalenergies.com/media/news/pressreleases/total-transforming-and-becoming-totalenergies. Contrast to Total, Getting to Net Zero, Total.
- 150 Strategy and Outlook, TotalEnergies, p. 13; Getting to Net Zero, Total, pp. 40-44.
- 151 Sustainability & Climate 2022 Progress Report, TotalEnergies, p. 11.
- 152 Sustainability & Climate 2022 Progress Report, TotalEnergies, p. 16; Strategy and Outlook, TotalEnergies, p. 25.
- 153 Getting to Net Zero, Total, p. 26.
- 154 Stephen Stapczynski, Akshat Rathi, and Godfrey Marawanyika, "Complicated Climate Solutions Math: How TotalEnergies Sold 'Carbon Neutral' Fossil Fuel That Didn't Exist," Financial Post, August 25, 2021, https://financialpost.com/commodities/energy/oil-gas/ how-to-sell-carbon-neutral-fossil-fuel-that-doesnt-exist.
- 155 "Total Withdraws From the American Petroleum Institute," TotalEnergies, January 15, 2021, https://totalenergies.com/ media/news/press-releases/total-withdraws-from-the-americanpetroleum-institute; "Industry and Business Associations Membership," TotalEnergies, December 2021, https://totalenergies. com/sites/g/files/nytnzq121/files/documents/2021-12/Associations\_ Publication\_EN.pdf.

156 Strategy and Outlook, TotalEnergies, p. 28.

- 157 Human Rights Guide, Total, December 2015, https://sustainableperformance.totalenergies.com/sites/g/files/wompnd2346/f/ atoms/files/human\_rights\_internal\_guide\_va.pdf.
- 158 Human Rights Guide, Total, pp. 32-33.
- 159 JA!/Friends of the Earth Mozambique, Friends of the Earth France and Center for International Environmental Law, "Joint Parallel Report to the Human Rights Committee on the Occasion of the Consideration of the List of Issues Prior to Reporting for Mozambique and France," May 31, 2021, https://tbinternet.ohchr. org/Treaties/CCPR/Shared%20Documents/MOZ/INT\_CCPR\_ICS\_ MOZ\_45006\_E.pdf.
- 160 Bronwen Tucker and Nikki Reisch, The Sky's Limit Africa: The Case for a Just Energy Transition from Fossil Fuel Production in Africa, Oil Change International, October 2021, p. 44, https://priceofoil.org/ content/uploads/2021/10/Skys-Limit-Africa-Report-2021.pdf.
- 161 "Statement on Arrest of Our Uganda Partners AFIEGO Staff," Natural Justice, October 23, 2021, https://naturaljustice.org/ statement-on-arrest-of-our-uganda-partners-afiego-staff/; New Oil, Same Business? At a Crossroads to Avert Catastrophe in Uganda, International Federation for Human Rights, September 2020, https:// www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/new\_oil\_same\_business-2.pdf.
- 162 "A Nightmare Named Total: An Alarming Rise in Human Rights Violations in Uganda and Tanzania," Friends of the Earth France and Survie, October 2020, https://www.amisdelaterre.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/a-nightmare-named-total-oct2020-foe-francesurvie.pdf.
- 163 Empty Promises Down the Line? A Human Rights Impact Assessment of the East African Crude Oil Pipeline, Global Rights Alert, Civic Response on Environment and Development, Northern Coalition for Extractives and Environment, and Oxfam, September 2020, https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/ handle/10546/621045/rr-empty-promises-down-line-101020-en.pdf.
- 164 For examples of possible demand destruction measures, see A 10-Point Plan to Cut Oil Use, IEA, March 2022, https://www.iea.org/ reports/a-10-point-plan-to-cut-oil-use.





Oil Change International 714 G Street SE Washington, DC 20003 USA www.priceofoil.org